

A.D. MDLXII

UNIVERSITY OF SASSARI INTERNATIONAL PHD COURSE IN LIFE SCIENCES AND BIOTECHNOLOGIES

DEPARTMENT OF BIOMEDICAL SCIENCES XXIX Cycle (Curriculum: Microbiology and Immunology) Director: Prof. Sechi Leonardo Antonio

INTERACTION OF MONOCYTES AND DERIVED MACROPHAGE SUBSETS WITH AFRICAN SWINE FEVER VIRUSES OF DIVERSE VIRULENCE

by

Giulia Franzoni

Supervisors: Prof. Marco Pittau, University of Sassari Dr. Annalisa Oggiano, Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale della Sardegna Università degli Studi di Sassari Corso di Dottorato di ricerca in Scienze della Vita e Biotecnologie

La presente tesi è stata prodotta durante la frequenza del Corso di Dottorato di ricerca in Scienze della Vita e Biotecnologie dell'Università degli Studi di Sassari, A.A. 2013/2014 - XXIX ciclo, con il sostegno di una borsa di studio finanziata con le risorse dell'INPS – Gestione Ex INPDAP nell'ambito delle Iniziative Accademiche *Homo Sapiens Sapiens*.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1 Monocytes and macrophages
- 1.2 African Swine Fever (ASF)
- 1.3 African Swine Fever Virus (ASFV)
- 1.4 Control of ASF in Sardinia
- 1.5 ASFV diagnosis in Sardinia
- 1.6 ASF vaccines and antiviral agents
- 1.7 Immunology against ASF
 - 1.7.1 ASFV and innate immunity
 - 1.7.2 ASFV and adaptive immunity
- 1.8 Aims, hypothesis and objectives

CHAPTER 2. MATERIAL AND METHODS

- 2.1 Animals and blood sampling
- 2.2 Viruses
- 2.3 Enrichment of monocytes
- 2.4 In vitro differentiation of monocyte into moM Φ and activation
- 2.5 In vitro ASFV infection of monocytes/macrophages subsets and growth curves
- 2.6 Light microscopy
- 2.7 Confocal microscopy
- Giulia Franzoni

- 2.8 Assessment of metabolically active cells
- 2.9 Flow cytometry
- 2.10 TNF- α release in response to LPS stimulation
- 2.11 Patterns of cytokine secretion
- 2.12 DNA extraction and real-time PCR
- 2.13 Data analysis and statistics

CHAPTER 3. RESULTS: *IN VITRO* DIFFERENTIATION OF PORCINE MONOCYTES INTO MACROPHAGES

- 3.1 Introduction
- 3.2 Phenotype characterization of moM Φ
- 3.3 Assessment of metabolically active cells
- 3.4 Susceptibility to ASFV
- 3.5 LPS-stimulated release of TNF- α
- 3.6 Patterns of cytokine secretion

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS: CHARACTERIZATION OF THE INTERACTION

OF ASFV WITH MONOCYTES AND MACROPHAGE SUBSETS

- 4.1 Introduction
- 4.2 Generation of monocyte-derived macrophage subsets
- 4.3 Monocytes and macrophage subsets susceptibility to ASFV infection
- 4.4 ASFV growth in macrophage subsets

4.5 Effect of ASFV infection on surface marker expression on monocytes and derived macrophage subsets

4.6 Production of cytokines in ASFV-infected monocytes/macrophage subsets

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

REFERENCES

ABSTRACT

African swine fever (ASF) is a devastating disease for which there is no vaccine available. The ASF virus (ASFV) primarily infects cells of the myeloid lineage and this tropism is thought to be crucial for disease pathogenesis. A detailed in vitro characterization of the interactions of a virulent (22653/14) and a tissue culture adapted (BA71V) strains of ASFV with porcine monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated monocyte-derived macrophages was conducted to better understand this relationship. Low concentration of hM-CSF was selected as the method of choice to generate moM Φ . Using a multiplicity-of-infection (MOI) of 1, both viruses were able to infect monocytes and macrophage subsets, but BA71V presented a reduced ability to infect moM1 compared to 22653/14, with higher expression of early compared to late proteins. Using an MOI of 0.01, only 22653/14 was able to replicate in all the macrophage subsets, with initially lowest in moM1 and moM2. ASFV downregulated CD16 expression and BA71V-infected but not 22653/14-infected moMΦ and moM2 presented with a reduced expression of MHC class I. Higher levels of IL-18, IL1- β and IL-1 α were released from moM1 after infection with BA71V. These results revealed differences between these strains, suggesting that virulent isolates have evolved mechanisms to counteract activated macrophages responses, promoting their survival, dissemination in the host and so ASF pathogenesis.

Giulia Franzoni

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Monocytes and macrophages

Monocytes and macrophages are the main target of the African Swine Fever Virus (ASFV) (Sánchez-Cordón *et al.*, 2008).

Monocytes are primary immune cells, which are derived from a common myeloid progenitor cells in the bone marrow (haematopoietic stem cell) and there undergo differentiation steps, in response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor, before enter the bloodstream (Volkman and Gowans, 1965, Mosser and Edwards, 2008). In mice, monocytes can also be differentiated into 2 populations: 'inflammatory' monocytes, with a GR1⁺CX₃CR1^{low} phenotype, which rapidly exit the blood, and 'resident' monocytes, which do not express GR1⁻ (Geissman *et al.*, 2003). As shown in fugure 1.1, monocytes circulate in the peripheral blood before migrating to different tissues and replenish the tissue macrophage populations (Volkman and Gowans, 1965; Mosser and Edwards, 2008). Their half life is very short, about one day in mice (Van Furth and Cohn, 1968) and 3 days in humans (Whitelaw, 1972).



Figure 1.1. Monocytes origin and differentiation. Monocytes originate in the bone marrow from a common haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) and there they undergo differentiation steps during which they commit to the myeloid and then to a monocyte lineage. They differentiate into monoblasts and then pro-monocytes before becoming monocytes, which enter the bloodstream. In mice these cells can differentiated into two populations: inflammatory and resident monocytes. It is unclear if inflammatory monocytes mature into resident monocytes or if they represent distinct populations. Monocytes migrate to different tissues, where they replenish tissue-specific macrophages. CNS, central nervous system; GM-CFU, granulocyte-macrophage colony-forming unit; M-CFU, macrophage colony-forming unit. Figure taken from Mosser and Edwards, 2008. Giulia Franzoni

Monocytes are a heterogeneous population and in human they can be divided into two subsets: CD14⁺CD16⁻ (90% of circulating monocytes), which are often called classical monocytes, and CD14⁺CD16⁺, which exhibit features of tissue macrophages (Ziegler-Heitbrock, 1996). CD14⁺CD16⁺ express CD32 and higher amount of MHC II molecules than classical monocytes and they have distinct chemokine-receptor expression profile (Weber et al., 2000). Human monocytes can also be characterised also by their expression of CD64, also known as FcyRI (Grage-Gribenow et al., 2001). CD14⁺CD16⁺CD64⁺ monocytes present a dendritic cells (DC) phenotype, expressing higher levels of MHC II and CD80/86 than classic monocytes and having an enhanced T-cell-stimulatory activity (Grage-Gribenow et al., 2001). It was speculated that CD14⁺CD16⁺CD64⁺ cells could represent an immunoregulatory monocyte phenotype or an intermediate phenotype between monocytes and DC (Grage-Gribenow et al., 2001). As previously stated, in mice monocytes can be divided according to their expression of CCR2, CX3C-chemokine receptor 1 (CX3CR1) and GR1 into two subpopulations: inflammatory CCR2⁺GR1⁺CX3CR1^{low} and resident CCR2⁻GR1⁻CX3CR1^{high} (Palfrarman, 2001, Geissman et al., 2003). It is unclear if they represent distinct populations or if inflammatory monocytes are initially released into the circulation and, in the absence of inflammation, they mature into resident macrophages, altering their functional and phenotypic characteristic, passing through an intermediate phenotype (CCR2⁺GR1^{low}) (Gordon and Taylor, 2005). Porcine monocytes can instead be characterised based on expression of CD163, which is scavenger receptor of haemoglobin/haptoglobin complexes (Sachez et al., 1999, Kristiansen et al., 2001). CD163⁺ monocytes represent a more mature subset, in fact they produce higher amount of $TNF-\alpha$, present higher levels of CD80/CD86 co-stimulatory molecules and SLA DR antigens and have better antigen-presenting capacity to primed T CD4⁺ lymphocytes (Chamorro et al., 2004).

As shown in figure 1.1, circulating monocytes migrate into tissue in the steady state or in response to inflammation, where they differentiate into macrophages or into specialised cells such as DC and osteoclasts (Volkman and Gowans 1965, Mosser and Edwards, 2008). Beyond this precursor role, monocytes can carry out specific effector functions during infection (Serbina *et al.*, 2008). In fact in mice Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies

inflammatory monocytes are implicated in defence against bacterial, protozoal, and fungal pathogens. They respond rapidly to microbial stimuli by secreting cytokines and antimicrobial factors (Serbina, *et al.*, 2008). In addition, a recent study reported that in mice monocytes can participate in steady-state surveillance of the lung, in a complementary way to resident macrophages and DC, without differentiating into macrophages (Rodero *et al.*, 2015).

Macrophages as recognised by Metchnikoff are first and foremost professional phagocytes, which express all the genes required to internalize particles and to degrade those particles in lysosomes (Hume, 2015). Tissue macrophages maintain tissue homeostasis though the clearance of senescent cells and the repair/remodelling of tissues after inflammation (Gordon, 1988). They clear the interstitial environment of extraneous cellular materials, independently of immune-cell signalling and in the absence of other immune cells. Macrophages are involved in removal of cellular debris that are generated during tissue remodelling and rapidly clear cells that have undergone apoptosis. In human they also clear approximately $2 \ge 10^{11}$ erythrocytes each day, recovering iron and haemoglobin (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). These cells can rapidly respond to endogenous danger signals generated following injury or infection. They recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) through pattern-recognition receptors (PRRs), such as toll like receptors (TLRs), NOD-like receptors (NAPLs) and C-type lectin receptors. Through complement receptors these cells interact with the complement inflammatory cascade, crucial to ward off infection (Martinez et al., 2009). Macrophage are a heterogeneous population and this heterogeneity reflect the specialization of function adopted by macrophages in different anatomical locations. For example osteoclasts are specialised in bone remodelling and instead alveolar macrophages present high expression of pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs), enabling them to clear microorganisms, virus and environmental particles in the lung (Gordon and Taylor, 2005).

In vitro human monocytes can be differentiated into macrophages (MoM Φ) with the addition of macrophage colony stimulator factor (M-CSF) to culture media (Gordon and Taylor, 2005). M-CSF, also known as colony-stimulating factor-1 (CSF-1), controls the survival, proliferation, and differentiation of mononuclear phagocytes

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

(Stanley *et al.*, 1997). It drives the differentiation of monocytes into macrophages acting via a cell surface tyrosine kinase receptor, known as colony stimulating factor receptor 1 (CSF-1R), expressed on cells of the mononuclear phagocyte lineage (Stanley *et al.*, 1997). CSF-1 bind to the CSF receptor (CSF-1R) and it has been reported that treatment of mice with monoclonal antibodies against this receptor depleted most tissue macrophage populations (McDonald *et al.*, 2010).

In pigs monocytes can be differentiated into macrophages through culture with M-CSF for 4-7 days (Singleton et al., 2016, Kyrova et al., 2014) or with different concentration of porcine serum or plasma for 3-4 days (10%: Garcia-Nicolas et al., 2014, Kyrova et al., 2014; 20% Chamorro et al., 2000, Sanchez-Torres et al., 2003; 30%: McCullough et al., 1997, McCullough et al., 1999, Basta et al., 1999, Basta et al., 2001, Tsai et al., 2010). In addition, some authors used the media from the murine fibroblast L929 cells line as a source of M-CSF (Genovesi et al., 1990, Zsak et al., 1998, Wang et al., 2011). In few studies researchers differentiated monocytes into macrophages using media supplemented with just 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (10%: Gil et al., 2003, Gil et al., 2008), but the work of McCullough and colleagues (1999) reported that monocytes cultured in media supplemented with FSB remained morphologically closer to monocytes than those cultured in porcine plasma (McCullough et al., 1999). As previously stated, in humans M-CSF is commonly used to *in vitro* differentiate monocytes into macrophages (Gordon and Taylor, 2005) and treatment of porcine monocytes with M-CSF increases cell viability (Genovesi et al., 1990). Fairbairn et al. (2014) observed that porcine PBMC cultured with hM-CSF (10⁴ U/ml) increased in size and granularity compared with freshly isolated PBMC and that the CD14⁺CD172a⁺ population was selectively expanded, suggesting that as in humans M-CSF act as a mitogen for pig monocytes (Fairbairn et al., 2014). To date there is not a standardize protocol to in vitro differentiate porcine monocytes into macrophages and in the first part of this thesis we focus on comparing different methods described in the literature, assessing their effect on macrophages morphology, expression of surface markers, cytokine release and susceptibility to monocytropic ASFV (Chapter 3).

Several studies analyzed the interaction of ASFV with monocytes and macrophages, and there are better described in the section 1.7.1. To date, no studies investigated the interaction of ASFV with activated macrophages.

Macrophages present remarkable plasticity, that allow them to respond to environmental signals, produced also by antigen-specific immune cells. Both the innate and the adaptive immune responses affect their phenotype and physiology (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). Macrophage activation results in their polarisation into different functional subsets: classical activated macrophages (M1), alternative activated macrophages (M2) and type II-activated or regulatory macrophages (Mosser, 2003, Mosser and Edwards, 2008), as represented in figure 1.2.

M1 polarization can be reached *in vitro* by exposure to IFN-y and lipopolysaccharide (LPS), which induces TNF production. Classical activation results in secretion of high levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines and increased microbicidal or tumoricidal capacity (Mosser, 2003). Stimulation with IFN- γ results in increased production of superoxide anions, oxygen and nitrogen radicals by macrophages. In fact the main role of M1 macrophages is in host defence to intracellular pathogens and in driving Th1 cellular immune responses (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). It was reported that mice lacking IFN- γ expression are more susceptible to various bacterial, protozoal and viral infections, as are humans with genetic mutations in these signalling pathways (Filipe-Santos et al., 2006). Moreover some pathogens have developed mechanisms to interfere with IFN- γ signalling and to prevent efficient macrophage activation (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). M1 are vital component of the host defence, but their activation might be tightly controlled, in fact they are key mediators of the immunopathology that occurs in several autoimmune diseases (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). Very few studies analysed macrophage classical activation in pigs. It was reported that in pig classical activation led to MHC II up-regulation, suggesting that also in this specie M1 have and enhanced antigen presenting functions (Garcia-Nicolas et al., 2014, Singleton et al., 2016).



Figure 1.2. Cytokines produced by immune cells can give rise to macrophages with distinct physiology. Classical activated macrophages arise in response to IFN- γ , which can be produced by T cells or NK cells, and TNF, produced by antigen presenting cells (APCs). Alternative activated macrophages arise in response to IL-4, which can be produced by TH2 cells or by granulocytes. Regulatory macrophages are generated in response to various stimuli, such as immune complexes, prostaglandins, G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) ligands, glucocorticoids, apoptotic cells or IL-10. Figure taken from Mosser and Edwards, 2008.

Alternative activation of macrophages was discovered later than classical activation. It was found that alternative activation occurred via the stimulation of macrophages with IL-4, which was found to up-regulate expression of the mannose receptor (CD206) (Stein et al., 1992). Activation with this cytokine was clearly distinct from the classic activated macrophage, in fact M2 do not produce NO and have a poor ability to kill intracellular pathogens (Modolell et al., 1995). It was later discovered that alternative activation results also from exposure to IL-13, which shares the same IL-4 receptor alpha (IL-4Rα) chain as IL-4 (Gordon, 2003). M2 macrophages are primarily associated with mechanisms of immunosuppression and wound repair

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies

(Gordon, 2003), in fact they are also called 'wound-healing' macrophages (Mosser and Edwards, 2008). They are not efficient at antigen presentation and instead promote cell growth, collagen formation and tissue repair; M2 secrete several fibrogenic factors and insulin-like growth factor 1 and platelet-derived growth factor C, which provide signals for tissue proliferation and repair (Mosser, 2003, Martinez *et al.*, 2009). M2 produce high levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 and mediate repression of pro-inflammatory factors, so are compromised in their ability to kill intracellular pathogens and down-regulate a pro-TH1 response (Mosser, 2003, Martinez *et al.*, 2009). Macrophage alternative activation is implicated in the success of TH2 responses, mainly directed toward extracellular parasites such as helminths and some protozoa. Intracellular pathogens have, as a result, created mechanism to promote macrophage alternative activation and to avoid TH1 immune control (Martinez *et al.*, 2009). Very few studies analysed macrophage alternative activation in pigs. In this specie alternative activation leads to CD163 down-regulation, but has no influence on MHC class I or II expression (Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014).

Another macrophage category is the type II-activated macrophage, which were recently classified as one M2 subtype. In fact M2 can be subdivided in three subtypes: M2a (after exposure to IL-4 or IL-13), M2b (immune complexes in combination with IL-1beta or LPS) and M2c (IL-10, TGF-beta or glucocorticoids) (Martinez *et al.*, 2008). Macrophage activation with immune complexes and LPS results in inhibition of IL-12 and promotion of IL-10 secretion, up-regulation of antigen presentation and promotion of a TH2 response (Martinez *et al.*, 2008). Glucocorticoids affect monocyte adherence, spreading, phagocytosis and apoptosis, whereas IL-10 is a potent inhibitor of TH1 cells (Martinez *et al.*, 2008).

Nevertheless, macrophage taxonomy and the M1/M2 paradigm is a limited attempt to define the complexity and plasticity of mononuclear phagocytes. Individual macrophage cells differ markedly from each other, and change their functions in response to the subtle and continuous changes in the surrounding environmental signals, so M1/M2 subsets represent the two extreme of diverse functional macrophage activation states (Sica and Matovani, 2012, Italiani and Boraschi, 2014, Hume, 2015).

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

1.2 African Swine Fever

African swine fever (ASF) is caused by a highly infectious virus that affects domestic and wild pigs and it is considered a notifiable disease by the OIE World Organisation for Animal Health because of its potential for rapid dissemination and significant socio-economical consequences (Sanchez-Vizcaino, 2006).

The aetiological agent is the African swine fever virus (ASFV), the only member of the *Asfarviridae* family (Dixton *et al.*, 2005).

ASF is currently endemic in many sub-Saharan countries of Africa and Sardinia (Italy). The spread of this disease to the Caucasus region in 2007, and from there to Russia and Ukraine in 2012, Belarus in 2013, and European Union countries (Lithuania, Estonia, Latvia and Poland) in 2014-2016, now endangers the pig industry worldwide (Alonso, 2013, OIE WAHIS interface).

In Russia ASFV progressively spread and 18 federal districts reported outbreaks (OIE, WAHIS interface). In this area ASFV has been isolated in wild boars and the persistence of the virus in the sylvatic cycle makes eradication more difficult (Beltran-Alcrudo *et al.*, 2008). In addition, a recent study revealed the existence of long-term infected animals in this area, which could become carriers and persist in the population, leading to the maintenance and future reappearance of the disease (Mur *et al.*, 2016a).

In Poland ASFV was first detected in early 2014 and between 2014 and 2015 65 cases of ASFV infection in wild boar have been recognised, located near the border with Belarus in Sokółka and Białystok counties (Wozniakowski *et al.*, 2016). Recently, in that country cases of ASFV have been described also in domestic pigs (OIE WAHIS interface).

The distribution of ASFV from January 2016 is illustrated in Figure 1.3.

Giulia Franzoni



Figure 1.3 Distribution of ASFV from January 2016. Figure taken from <u>http://web.oie.int</u> (disease and distribution maps).

Using retrospective analysis it was established that the first ASFV outbreak occurred in Africa in 1907, but the disease was firstly described in Kenia in 1921 by Montgomery. The first spread of ASF outside Africa was to Lisbon (Portugal) in 1957 and a further outbreak occurred in 1960 in Lisbon. ASF become endemic in all the Iberian peninsula and outbreaks were reported subsequently in a number of other European countries, including Malta, Italy, France, Belgium and The Netherlands (Costard *et al.*, 2013). In Spain and Portugal complete eradication took more than 30 years (Sanchez-Vizcaino, 2006).

In Sardinia the disease first occurred in 1978 and now is endemic, as a result of extensive pig farming that has been practised for centuries and of the presence of endemically infected wild boar (Firinu *et al.*, 1988; Costard *et al.*, 2009).

There is no vaccine or treatment available and apart from stamping out and movement control, there are no control measures, thereby potentially resulting in extreme losses for producers (Costard *et al.*, 2013).

As previously written, ASF affects both domestic and wild pigs (Sanchez-Vizcaino, 2006).

Giulia Franzoni

African wild pigs are resistant to the disease and ASF persists in Africa via a natural cycle of transmission between the warthog (Phacochoerus aethiopicus), bushpig (Potamchoerus porcus) and the soft tick (Ornithodorus moubata). Warthogs are born free from infection and may be infected early in life following the bite of an infected tick. Virus replicates in the warthog and produces a low degree of viraemia for a few weeks, which is sufficient to infect a proportion of ticks that feed on the viraemic young warthogs (Thomson, 1985). Domestic pigs in Africa acquire infection from wildlife reservoirs of the virus primarily by the bite of an infected tick (Plowright, 1977).

In other areas, such as Sardinia, infection can occur either directly (escretions, secretions, dead animals) or indirectly (fomites, such as clothing, equipment and vehicles), in fact ASFV can persist in the environment for several days. The virus can persist in tissues for several months and feeding domestic pigs with uncooked swill can result in infection (Costard *et al.*, 2009). Soft ticks Ornithodoros are absent in Sardinia, so they are not involved in the persistence of the virus in the island (Costard *et al.*, 2013). In a recent study 1767 porcine serum samples collected from all around the island (1261 from domestic and 506 from wild boar) were analysed for antibodies to salivary antigens of Ornithodoros erraticus and only one sample resulted positive. In addition, ticks were directly searched in a number of pig premises with no success, confirming the absence of Ornithodoros Erraticus tick role in ASF cycle in Sardinia (Mur *et al.*, 2016b).

Recovered pigs can remain persistently infected for periods of 6 months or more, representing an obstacle for eradication of the disease from endemic areas (Wilkinson 1984, Oura *et al.* 2005).

The clinical signs associated with ASF are very varied as they depend on how virulent the viral isolate is and on the breed and physical condition of the pig. African ASFV isolates generally induce peracute or acute disease. European domestic pigs and boars are very susceptible and exhibit a wide range of clinical signs from subacute to chronic. As above stated, wild African pigs are very resistant to infection and do not generally present any lesions (Sánchez-Vizcaíno, 2006).

Giulia Franzoni

In Europe, it has been observed that wild boars are susceptible to the disease as domestic pigs (Jori and Bastos, 2009, McVicar *et al.*, 1981). Outbreaks of ASF in wild boars fade out, so the contact with infected domestic pigs or other source of infection is essential for the persistence of the virus in the sylvatic cycle (Laddomada *et al.*, 1994).

In the acute form, the animals show high temperatures (40-42°C), recumbency and lack of appetite, and suffer respiratory disorders. In some cases there may be nasal haemorrhaging, constipation and vomiting. Exanthemas are very evident (pinkish almost purple skin due to intense hyperaemia), and/or cyanotic foci, which appear as irregular purple-coloured marks on the skin of the extremities, ears, chest, abdomen and perineum. Abortion frequently occurs in gestating females. In acute cases, the disease causes death in 90 to 100% of affected animals. In acute and subacute courses death occurs between 7 and 20 day post infection, the signs develop more slowly. The chronic form is characterised by a large variety of clinical signs which are mainly the result of secondary bacterial complications. Mortality is low, affecting between 2 and 10% of all the sick animals (Sánchez-Vizcaíno, 2006).

Some characteristic ASF lesions are: purplish and megalic spleen, haemorrhaging in the tonsils and lymphatic ganglia, particularly in the gastrohepatic and renal ganglia, and petechial haemorrhaging in the kidneys, bladder mucosa, pharynx and larynx, pleura and heart, endocardium and pericardium, hydropericardium, ascitis, and hydrothorax and hepatic congestion (Figures 1.4, 1.5, 1.6) (Sánchez-Vizcaíno, 2006).

The disease is characterised by severe lymphopenia, immunodepression and thrombocytopenia (Gómez-Villamandos *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 1.4 Spleen: purplish and megalic (Sánchez-Vizcaíno, 2002).

Giulia Franzoni



Figure 1.5 Tonsils with subepithelial haemorrhages (Sánchez-Vizcaíno, 2002).





1.3 African Swine Fever Virus

As above stated, the aetiological agent is the African swine fever virus (ASFV), the only member of the *Asfarviridae* family (Dixon *et al.*, 2005). It is a large, enveloped virus with double-stranded DNA genome of 170 to 190 kbp. ASFV encodes for between 151 and 167 open reading frames (ORFs) (Dixon *et al.*, 2013a).

The ASFV particle has an icosahedral morphology with an average diameter of 200 nm and is composed by several concentric domains, as illustrated in Figure 1.7: 1) an internal core, 2) the core shell, a thick protein layer, 3) an inner lipid envelope, 4) the icosahedral capsid (Carrascosa *et al.*, 1984; Andres *et al.*, 1997). The extracellular virions possess also an external envelope (Breese and DeBoer, 1966).

Thanks to this structure, the virus is highly resistant to PH and temperature variations, in fact it can remain infectious for 18 months at room temperature (Sanchez-Vizcaino, 2006).

Giulia Franzoni

ASFV is highly resistant to PH and temperature variations, in fact it remains stable at PH 4-10 and it is inactivated only after cooking for 20 minutes at 60°C. Smoked sausages and matured ham required smoking at 32-49°C for 12 hours and maturing for 25-39 days to inactivate the virus (Plowright *et al.*, 1994).



Figure 1.7 Localization of different ASFV structural proteins inside ASFV (Figure taken from Salas and Andres, 2013).

ASFV entry involves dynamin-dependent and clathrin-mediated endocytosis (Hernaez and Alonso, 2010) or through macropinocytosis (Sanchez *et al.*, 2012).

During endocytosis, ASFV viral particles undergo disassembly in various compartments, thanks to the acid pH of endosomes. In fact, the inhibition of the endosomal acidification impedes ASFV desencapsidation and so successful infection (Cuesta-Geijo *et al.*, 2012). Then ASFV requires cholesterol to exit the endosome to gain access to the cytoplasm, in order to establish productive replication. In fact a recent study reported that accumulation of cholesterol in endosomes impairs fusion, resulting in retention of ASF virions inside endosomes (Cuesta-Geijo *et al.*, 2015).

After exit from the endosome-lysosome, ASFV virions develop a strong association with the microtubular network (Netherton and Wileman, 2013). One of the major structural proteins of ASFV, p54, interacts directly with the 8-kDa light chain of the microtubule motor protein dynein (Alonso *et al.*, 2001) and it has been shown that alteration in the p54-dynein interaction in infected cells results in a marked decrease

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

in virus infectivity, viral replication and finally virus production (Hernaez et al., 2010).

ASFV DNA replication occurs mainly in perinuclear cytoplasmic viral assembly sites, close to the microtubular organizing centre (MTOC), known as virus factories (Netherton and Wileman, 2013). ASFV factories recruit different cellular components, including cellular chaperones, such as hsp70, and mitochondria (Castelló *et al.*, 2009; Heath *et al.*, 2001; Rojo *et al.*, 1998).

During ASFV infection, all the components of the translation machinery examined (eIF4G, eIF4E, eIF2, eIF3b and the eukaryotic elongation factor 2 [eEF2]) and ribosomes are relocated from a diffused distribution throughout the cytoplasm of infected cells to the viral factories. Also the mitochondria network are mobilized together with ribosomes to the viral factories. The increase in the availability of host sources in the viral factories and simultaneously its depletion in the cytoplasm may results in the shut off of the host mRNA translation (Castello *et al.*, 2009).

ASFV mRNAs are structurally similar to the cellular mRNAs and posses a cap structure in its 5'-UTR and a poly (A) tail of 33 nucleotides in average (Salas *et al.,* 1981). The fact that ASFV mRNAs are capped indicates that they drive translation by a canonical cap-dependent mechanism, as happens with most of cellular mRNAs. Also some studies reported that a part of the genome replication is initiated within the nucleus (Netherton and Wileman, 2013).

ASFV utilises the cytoskeletal network to facilitate its egress from the virus factory to the plasma membrane and out of the infected cell (Netherton and Wileman, 2013). Finally progeny virions are bud out or are propelled away along actin projections to infect new cells (Netherton and Wileman, 2013). In fact, ASFV infection induces long unbranched actin projections, similar to those detected in filopodia, that originate from the plasma membrane (Jouvenet *et al.*, 2006). Interestingly, ASFV infection evolves toward cell lysis at very late times of infection (Breese and DeBoer, 1966), which might represent an alternative mechanism of viral egress.



Figure 1.8 Replication cycle of ASFV. Replication cycle of ASFV, from virus entry to formation of the early endosome, its maturation, virion desencapsidation in the acidic late endosomal compartments and finally to virions exit along actin projections (Figure taken from Alonso *et al.*, 2013).

The first morphological indication of viral assembly is the accumulation within the factory of viral membranes, which are the precursors of the inner envelope of the viral particle (Salas and Andres, 2013). Then, the capsid is preassembled on the convex face of the viral membranes, which thus become polyhedral forms (Garcia-Escudero *et al.*, 1998). P72 is the major capsid protein, but capsid assembly depends also on protein pB602L, a non-structural protein that acts as a chaperone for the folding of p72 (Epifano *et al.*, 2006a), and on protein pB438L, a minor capsid component probably involved in the formation of the capsid vertices (Epifano *et al.*, 2006b).

Simultaneously to the capsid assembly, the core shell is formed underneath the concave face of the viral envelope (Andres *et al.*, 1997) and its main constituents domain are the proteolytic products of the two virus polyproteins pp220 and pp62 (Andres *et al.*, 2002).

The formation of the nucleoid is likely to be the last step in morphogenesis. Probably the viral DNA is first encapsidated, possibly together with nucleoproteins, and then condensed inside the assembling virus particles to produce the "full" mature virions (Salas and Andres, 2013).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

African swine fever virus (ASFV), like other complex DNA viruses, sets up a number of strategies to evade the host's defense systems, such as apoptosis, inflammation and immune responses (Sanchez *et al.*, 2013). Some viral proteins involved in evading host's defence are described below.

ASFV proteins involved in modulating host defence, regulating host gene transcription, are:

• A238L protein, which inhibits activation of the transcriptional factors NFkB and NFAT. It interacts with the p65 subunits of NFkB during infection, creating a complex thus inhibiting this transcriptional factor (Revilla *et al.*, 1998). In addition, A238L alters the activity of NFAT, through inhibition of the host calcineurin dependent pathways (Dixon *et al.*, 2004). This protein down-regulates the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , by ASFV infected macrophages (Powell *et al.*, 1996, Granja *et al.*, 2006a). In fact it has been reported that infection with the mutant ASFV E70, deleted on A238L, is characterized by an increased synthesis of TNF- α and other cytokines (Salguero *et al.*, 2008). A238L has effects also on the nitric oxide synthesis. By using a recombinant ASFV lacking of the A238L gene, it has been demonstrated that A238L strongly down regulates inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) activation (Granja *et al.*, 2006b).

• A224L protein, which is an inhibitor of apoptosis (Nogal *et al.*, 2001) and is also involved in the NK-kB activation (Rodriguez *et al.*, 2002).

• ASFVj4R protein, which binds the host α -NAC protein (Goatley *et al.*, 2002) and influences its transcription. It has been speculated that the interaction between ASFVj4R and α -NAC affects the ability of this cellular factor to act as a transcription co-activator (Sanchez *et al.*, 2013).

• The ASFV ubiquitin conjugating (UBCv) enzyme, which might play a role in regulating host gene transcritpion. In fact it was described that this viral protein binds the NH2-terminal end of a host nuclear protein SMCy, which is involved in gene transcription (Bulimo *et al.*, 2000).

Giulia Franzoni

In addition ASFV developed mechanisms to regulate host cell cycle. ASFV strongly induces Myc activation from early times after infection, which promotes cell growing and protein synthesis (Castello *et al.*, 2009). It regulates the expression of the components of eIF4F complex at transcriptional level, in order to guarantee the viral protein synthesis (Castello *et al.*, 2009). Moreover it has been reported that the viral protein A224L inhibits caspase activation, promoting cell survival (Nogal *et al.*, 2001).

This virus monopolizes all the components of the host translation machinery, relocating them to the 'viral factories', in order to guarantee viral proteins synthesis. The phosphorylation of the α subunit of the eIF2 inhibits its activity and so inhibits translation and protein synthesis, so eIF2 α phosphorylation is one of the most important host defense mechanisms against viral infections and ASFV has developed mechanisms to avoid the phosphorylation of this factor (Sanchez *et al.*, 2013). Phosphorilated-eIF2 α levels decrease at early times post infection, and remain undetectable throughout the infection (Castello *et al.*, 2009), suggesting a viral mechanism to ensure the availability of this factor for viral protein synthesis.

It has been shown that DP71L induces a decrease of phosphorylated eIF2 α and enhances the expression of co-transfected reporters, suggesting that DP71L plays a role in keeping the translation machinery active to allow viral protein synthesis (Zhang *et al.*, 2010). However, ASFV possess multiple mechanisms to avoid eIF2 α phosphorylation (Zhang *et al.*, 2010). It has been observed that this virus induces phosphorylation of eIF4E, which takes place after 8 hours post infection (pi) and is associated to an enhancement of the viral replication and protein synthesis (Castello *et al.*, 2009).

Moreover, ASFV encodes several proteins involved in inhibiting apoptosis of infected cells. In fact, ASFV-infected macrophages undergo apoptosis at late time post-infection (24-48 hours pi), suggesting that there are some viral genes that negatively regulate apoptosis (Ramiro-Ibanez *et al.*, 1996), such as:

• The protein encoded by A179L, which represents the viral homolog of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl2 (vBcl2) and inhibits the action of several pro-

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

apoptotic protein (Bid, BimL, BimS, BimEL, Bad, Bmf, Bik, Puma and DP5) (Galindo *et al.*, 2008).

- A224L protein, a homolog of inhibitor of apoptosis proteina (IAP), which inhibits caspase 3 (Nogal *et al.*, 2001) and activates the transcription factor NFkB (Rodriguez *et al.*, 2002).
- E153 protein, which acts on the 53 pathway (Hurtado *et al.*, 2004).
- DP71L protein, which induces dephosphorylation of the initiator factor eIF2α, playing an important role in keeping the translation machinery active to synthesize new viral proteins (Rivera *et al.*, 2007, Zhang *et al.*, 2010).

Phylogenetic analysis of ASFV is based on the partial sequence of the B646L gene, which encodes for the structural protein p72 (Bastos *et al.*, 2003). This analysis showed that is a strong correlation between isolates from West Africa, South America and Europe collected before 2007, all belonging to genotype I. In contrast, isolates from South and East Africa present more differences and are grouped in other 22 genotypes (Bastos *et al.*, 2003, Lubisi *et al.*, 2005, Boshoff *et al.*, 2007, Achenbach *et al.*, 2016). Genotype XXIII is present in Ethiopia and was only recently discovered (Achenbach *et al.*, 2016).

As previously stated, in June 2007 ASF was confirmed in Georgia, and it has since spread to neighboring countries. Sequence analysis indicated that the Georgia 2007 isolate is closely related to isolates belonging to genotype II, which is circulating in Mozambique, Madagascar, and Zambia (Rowlands *et al.*, 2008). ASFV was first detected in Russia 2007 and all the isolates collected in the Russian Federation from 2007 to 2011 revealed 100% nucleotide identity of B646L gene sequence and formed one genetic cluster within genotype II (Malogolovkin *et al.*, 2012).

Other genes have been used to discriminate between isolates on a regional level: B602L (coding for the J9L protein), CP204 (coding for the P32 protein) and E183L (coding for the envelope protein P54) (Gallardo *et al.*, 2009, Nix *et al.*, 2006, Rowlands *et al.*, 2008). The analysis of this genes is useful to study the epidemiology and evolution of different isolates and can be used to identify the source of contamination in case of new ASFV outbreaks (Nix *et al.*, 2006).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

Recently the analysis of the TRS in the intergenic region between the I73R and I329L genes, at the right end of the genome, has been used to investigate the genetic variability among ASFV isolates circulating in eastern Europe. Viruses from Poland and Lithuania presented a TRS insertion identical to that present in ASFV isolates from Belarus and Ukraine, but not in the remaining viruses from eastern Europe, including those obtained in Russia in 2012 and in Georgia in 2007. These molecular data suggested that the ASFV isolates detected in Poland and Lithuania most probably originated from Belarus (Gallardo *et al.*, 2014).

The phylogenetic analysis, based on the sequence of the gene coding for the protein p72, showed that all the Sardinian isolates belong to the genotype I, along with the isolated from South America, Caribbean, West Africa and Europe (Giammaroli et al., 2011). Between Sardinian isolates there are no differences in the genomic region p54, but there are differences in the B602L gene, which is involved in viral morphogenesis. Sardinian isolated can be divided in two subgroups (X and III) on the basis of the presence/absense of a deletion of 12-13 tetramers in this region. This deletion (subgroup X) is present in almost all the isolates from 1990 and there are no differences between viruses isolated from domestic pigs and wild boar (Giammaroli et al., 2011). In a recent study 44 sardinian isolates collected during 1978-2014 were further characterised, through the analysis of p30, CD2V and I73R/I329L variable regions (Sanna et al., 2016). Researchers showed that Sardinian isolates can be divided into two sub-groups also by the sequences comparison of the CD2v gene: oldest Sardinian isolates (1978-1990) displayed 8 PPPKPC identical hexamers interrupted in the midst by a SPPKPC and a RPPKCP motifs and followed by an hexamer with an aminoacidic substitution (PPSKPC rather than PPPKPC), in contrast viruses isolated in recent years (from 1990 to 2014) show 7 identical repeats with the same central interruption where the last hexamer was not modified (Sanna et al., 2016). These studies suggest that since 1990 the ASF outbreaks in Sardinia are caused by a mutated form of the virus.

1.4 Control of ASF in Sardinia

As above stated, in Sardinia the disease first occurred in 1978 and now is endemic. The disease originated in the south part of Sardinia and it was probably introduced from Spain through food products containing uncooked pork, which were used to feed sardinian pigs (Mannelli et al., 1997). As previously stated, Ornithodoros ticks are not involved in the epizootic cycle of ASF in Sardinia and the control of other risk factors present in the island is necessary for effectively eradicate the disease (Mur et al., 2016b). The persistence of ASFV is probably due to extensive pig farming that has been practised for centuries and of the presence of endemically infected wild boar (Firinu et al., 1988, Costard et al., 2009). In a recent study a Bayesian multivariable logistic regression mixed model was used to assessed the factors associated to the ASFV occurrence in Sardinia. Researchers found that ASFV persistence was associated to particular socio-cultural, productive and economical factors found in the region, particularly to large number of confined farms (most of them backyard), high road density, high mean altitude, large number of open fattening farms, and large number of pigs per commune (Martinez-Lopez et al., 2015).

In the last decades several legislative measures were developed in order to eradicate this disease.

The 14th February 1968 ministerial decree ('ordinanza ministeriale') disposed that the mayor, after notification of ASF presence or suspect, ordered sequestration ('sequestro di rigore') of infected, suspected infected and suspected contaminated animals. The 'provincial veterinarian' ('veterinario provinciale'), after mayor's provisions, issued with urgency decrees of 'infectious zone' ('zona infetta') and 'protection zone' ('zona di protezione') and ordered immediate killing of infected, suspected infected and suspected contaminated animals. The decrees of 'infectious zone' ('zona infetta') and 'protection zone' ('zona di protezione') were revoked respectively at least 60 and 30 days after the last outbreak (OM 14-2-1968).

In the following years several modification were made to this legislative measure, to more efficiently fight against ASF. The Member States of the European Union

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

moved from a diversity of national control policies towards a common, community wide approach based on notification of outbreaks, harmonized control measures, uniform diagnostic procedures and contingency plans. In 2002 an EU directive was issued to determine actions to be taken within the EU to fight against ASF, including measures to be applied in case of an outbreak or a suspect or presence of ASF in wild boar (direttiva 2002/60/CE). In 2005 an EU decision was issued focussing on the presence of ASF in Sardinia. This decision established rules about movements, shipments, stampings ('bollatura') of sardinian pigs and pig products, to avoid dissemination of the disease in other areas of the EU (decisione 2005/363/CE). Moreover, the decision 2005/362/CE was issued with the aim to eradicate ASF from wild boar in Sardinia (decisione 2005/362/CE). The decision 2005/363/CE has been recently abrogated and it is currently in force the decision of the European Commission of the 27th of March 2014, which will be effective till the 31st of December 2017. According to this decision, there is a prohibition to export live pigs, porcine sperm, ovules and embryos, pork and any product containing pig meat from Sardinia (and other areas within the EU where ASF cases has been recently reported). There are dispensations to export pork and products containing pig meat from Sardinia if they are made from pigs born and bred outside Sardinia and other areas with ASF. Moreover there are dispensation to export products containing pig meat if they are processed with a treatment that guarantee that there will be no risk related to ASF (decisione di esecuzione 2014/178/UE).

According to the extraordinary ASF eradication plan, since 2014 Sardinian local authorities adopted further measures to eradicate ASFV from Sardinia (Deliberazione 50/17 del 16.12.2014 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna, Legge Regionale n.34 del 22.12.2014, Determinazione 87 del 11.2.2015 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

According to the current legislation, in case of an ASF outbreak the official veterinarian must contact the 'Unità di Crisi Locale', a group of experts which coordinate the execution of the legislative measures.

Further measures were adopted to contrast the contact between domestic pigs and wild boars. In fact in Sardinia wild boar are likely to play an important role in facilitating virus persistence in areas where they lives in continuous contact with free

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

ranging domestic pigs (Costard *et al.*, 2009). Every pig farm should adopt measure to avoid pigs-wild animals contacts and every pig should be kept on holdings, under human control. If feral pigs are detected, they are going to be killed by official veterinarians, even if they don't display ASF clinical signs (Legge Regionale n.34 del 22.12.2014, Determinazione 87 del 11.2.2015 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

Every pig owner should register animals at the 'Banca dati nazionale' and every farm is subjected to official controls. Pigs are examined by official veterinarians, who also assess if in the farm there are effective measures to avoid contact between domestic and feral pigs/wild boars. Official veterinarians collect pig blood, which is sent to the Istituto Zooprofilattico Sperimentale (IZS) of Sardinia, where serological assays to detect antibodies against ASFV are performed. A farm became 'Azienda certificata per PSA' if it was inspected at least once in the previous 12 months by an official veterinarian, every pig did not display ASF clinical signs and did not present antibody against ASFV (Legge Regionale n.34 del 22.12.2014, Determinazione 87 del 11.2.2015 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

Further measures were taken also to control the spread of the disease in the wild boar population. Hunters must not leave organs or pieces of the carcass in the field, must collect wild boar blood sample for analysis, must inform an official veterinarian in case of finding of dead wild boar Legge Regionale n.34 del 22.12.2014, (Deliberazione 50/17 del 16.12.2014 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna). In some area ('macroareali'), displayed in Figure 1.9, hunt is forbidden unless special requirements are fulfilled (Determinazione n. 7 del 15.10.2015, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari



Figura 1.9. Area ('macroareali infetti nel selvatico') of Sardinia where wild boar hunt is forbidden (Determinazione n. 25 del 20.11.2015, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

1.5 ASF diagnosis in Sardinia

Samples of domestic pigs and wild boars, collected by official ASL veterinarians, are sent to the IZS of Sardinia. That institute is responsible for the ASF diagnosis in Sardinia (Legge Regionale n.34 del 22.12.2014, Determinazione 87 del 11.2.2015 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna).

According to the current legislation, ASF should be suspected every time that animals display: fever (more than 40°C), lack of appetite, cutaneous and subcutaneous haemorrhaging, abortion, death of pigs of any ages without identification of other causes. ASF should be suspected every time there is death, infertility or abortion without an identified cause. Samples should be collected in case of outbreaks, epidemiological link with an outbreak, serological positivity, death animal or abortion. Sample suitable for virus isolation are: heparin blood, spleen, kidney, lymph nodes, tonsils, long bone (for bone marrow collection) and foetus (Decisione della Commissione del 26 maggio 2003 recante approvazione di un

manuale di diagnostica della peste suina, OIE Manual of Diagnostic Tests for Aquatic Animals, 2012).

Techniques used to identify ASFV are:

- Direct immunofluorescence, to detect the virus in tissue samples;
- Haemoadsorbing test (Malmquist test);
- PCR and RT-PCR, to detect ASFV in any kind of sample, as heparin blood, bone marrow, serum, tissue and organs not well conserved;
- Sequencing and molecular epidemiological analysis, to analyse all the isolates positive at the Malmquist test.

In case of a positive result in one of the previous assays, an ASFV outbreak is opened. Positive samples should be re-tested with a different assay, even on a different animal in the same farm. In case of an ambiguous result or in case of a positive result in the absence of clinical symptoms or pathological lesions of ASF, a test to isolate the virus should be performed. On these samples, one of the following test is performed: PCR, Real Time PCR, Malmquist Test.

Serological assays to detect antibodies against ASFV are performed on blood samples. The first serological assay to be used is the ELISA and in case of a positive result an immunoblotting assay is also performed. Results of the serological assay should be evaluated considering the clinical symptoms and the epidemiological situation, in case of a suspected or an opened ASF outbreak (Decisione della Commissione del 26 maggio 2003 recante approvazione di un manuale di diagnostica della peste suina, OIE Manual of Diagnostic Tests for Aquatic Animals, 2012).

During the hunting season, according to the extraordinary ASF eradication plan (Deliberazione 50/17 del 16.12.2014 Regione Autonoma della Sardegna) official veterinarian collect blood samples from dead wild boar, which are sent to the IZS of Sardinia to detect antibodies against ASFV, by ELISA and immunoblotting. In the area displayed in Figure 1.9, also spleens are collected by official veterinarians and are sent to the IZS of Sardinia to detect ASFV, by direct immunofluorescence, haemoadsorbing test (Malmquist test), PCR and RT-PCR.

Giulia Franzoni

1.6 ASF vaccines and antiviral agents

Currently there are no vaccine against ASFV. Pigs that survive inoculation with ASFV isolates with reduced virulence can be protected from challenge with the homologous or closely related virulent viruses (Leitão *et al.*, 2001, Oura *et al.*, 2005, King *et al.*, 2011), indicating that anti-ASFV immune response(s), including protective immune response(s), developed in these pigs prior to challenge with the virulent virus (Takamatsu *et al.*, 2013).

Efforts has been done to develop attenuated ASFV strains, by deletion of specific genes from virulent ASFV isolates. Independent deletions of the UK (DP69R) or NL (DP71L) genes from the ASFV E75 (Zsak et al., 1998, Zsak et al., 1996) and deletion of the 9GL (B119) gene from the virulent Malawi Lil-20/1 strains (Lewis et al., 2000) resulted in creation of recombinant deletion viruses with reduced virulence in swine, able to confer protection to challenge with the homologous parental virus (Zsak et al., 1998, Zsak et al., 1996, Lewis et al., 2000). Multigene family (MGF) 360 and 530/550 have been implicated in the modulation of type I interferon (IFN) response, so additional copies of these genes were deleted or interrupted from a virulent genotype I isolate, Benin 97/1. The deleted mutant (Benin∆MGF) was attenuated in pigs and immunisation and boost with this virus protected against challenge with a lethal dose of Benin 97/1, suggesting that deletion of IFN modulators is a promising route for rational attenuation of virulent ASFV isolates to construct candidate vaccine strains (Reis et al., 2016). Recent studies focused on the creation of a deletion vaccine strain based on the attenuation of the virulent and epidemiologically relevant Georgia2007 isolate. Deletion of 9GL (B119L) resulted in a mutant (ASFV-G- Δ 9GL) virus with limited replication in swine macrophages, but able to confer protection to homologous challenge when administered at a lower dose $(10^2-10^3 \text{ HAD}_{50})$ 21-28 days before infection with the parental strain (O'Donnel et al., 2015). Depletion of six genes belonging to MGF 360 and 505 lead to the creation of a vaccine strain (ASFV-G- Δ MGF) able to replicate efficiently in primary macrophage cell cultures, completely attenuated in swine, and vaccination with 10^2 -10⁴ HAD₅₀ protected pigs to challenge with the virulent parental strain (O'Donnel et al., 2015). Despite both vaccine strains (ASFV-G- Δ 9GL and ASFV-G- Δ MGF) were efficient in inducing protection, they presented concerns regarding their safety. So a Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

new mutant, ASFV-G- Δ 9GL/ Δ MGF, harboring deletions of both 9GL and MGF360/505 genes, was constructed. This virus was highly attenuated in swine, but did not induce protection against challenge with the virulent parental ASFV-G isolate (O'Donnel *et al.*, 2016). In addition, deletion of the thymidine kinase gene was performed in a strain of Georgia adapted to replicate in Vero cells (ASFV-G/V). This mutant (ASFV-G/V- Δ TK) was completely safe in pigs, but unable to provide protection to challenge with the virulent parental strain (Sanford *et al.*, 2016). These results suggest caution towards approaches involving genomic manipulations when developing rationally designed ASFV vaccine strains isolate. In addition, even if attenuated viruses could be used to protect pigs against challenge with virulent strains, the use of this kind of vaccines has some risks, due to the fact that the attenuated virus could revert to virulence *in vivo*.

The use of vaccine strains which undergo a single cycle of infection but do not produce infectious progeny would avoid this risk. However higher virus load would most likely be required to induce protection (Dixon *et al.*, 2013). In the past it has been shown that inactivated vaccines are not useful to protect pigs against ASFV (Stone *et al.*, 1967; Mebus, 1988) and recently it has been reported that modern adiuvants, like PolygenTM or Emulsigen®-D, do not increase the efficacy of these kind of vaccines (Blome *et al.*, 2014). The construction of vaccines using techniques of molecular biology, not including the whole virus but immunological proteins/peptides, would be useful for the eradication of the disease. Nevertheless, knowledge of protective antigens is essential to create these kind of vaccines (Dixon *et al.*, 2013).

Antibody response against ASFV can be detected even 7 days pi (Parker and Plowright, 1968), but there are controversies about the ability of these antibodies to neutralise the virus (Escribano *et al.*, 2013). Nevertheless, it is not possible to exclude that antibody response does not contribute to protection. Some studies showed that administration of sera of immune animals to infected pigs delay clinical symptoms, reduce viremia and increase the survival probability (Onisk *et al.*, 1994). Instead, several studies reported the importance of the cellular immune response against ASF, especially of the CD8+ T cells (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2012, Argilaguet *et al.*, 2013, Oura *et al.*, 2005).

Recombinant viruses represent an attempt to design a safe and efficient ASFV vaccine. A recombinant Newcastle disease virus (rNDV) expressing the ASFV protein 72 (p72) was recently constructed. The recombinant virus was safe in mice and animals immunized with rNDV/p72 developed high titers of ASFV p72 specific IgG antibody and T cell response (Chen *et al.*, 2016). Futher studies in pigs will evaluate the efficacy of this potential vaccine candidate for preventing ASF. Lokhandwala *et al.* (2016) recently tested the safety and immunogenicity of an adenovirus-vectored ASFV multi-antigen cocktail. Codon-optimized synthetic genes encoding p32, p54, pp62, and p72 ASFV antigens were used to generate a recombinant adenovirus. Immunization with the cocktail rapidly induced ASFV antigen-specific antibody and cellular immune responses against all the antigens. Importantly, significant antigen-specific IFN- γ responses were detected post-priming and post-boosting (Lokhandwala *et al.*, 2016). A challenge study need to be performed in order to evaluate the relevance of the induced immune responses in regards to protection.

DNA vaccines, where one or more genes encoding immunological proteins are inserted, can be used to induce a stronger cellular response. To date several ASFV proteins have been identified as target of the immunological response, such as p30 and p73 (Leitao et al., 1998, Alonso et al., 1997). Moreover hemagglutinin (HA) showed the ability to confer protetion in the absence of neutralising antibodies (Ruiz-Gonzalvo et al., 1996). Recent studies showed that ASFV vaccines based on the proteins p30, p54 and HA were able to induce a T cell response and partially protected pigs against challenge with a virulent ASFV isolate (Argilaguet et al., 2012, Argilaguet et al., 2013). In fact a DNA vaccine containing p30, p54 and HA fused to ubiquitin was able to protect more than 50% of the vaccinated pigs against challenge with a virulent ASFV strain, in the absence of antibody response (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2012). Protected pigs showed a peak in the number of CD8 T cells 3 days post vaccination and leukopenia was delayed and had lower intensity. In the same study two 9mers target of the T cell response were identified, both located on HA, and immunodominance hierarchy in the T cell response and SLA I restriction were observed (Argilaguet et al., 2012). In addition, in another study the ASFV proteins p54, p30 and HA were inserted in a baculovirus vector (BacMam-sHAPQ),

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

under control of the human cytomegalovirus promoter (CMVie). The use of this vaccine induced a strong T cell response, positively correlated with protection in survived pigs (4 out of 6), in the absence of antibody response (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2013). The use of peptide vaccine against ASFV has also been tested. A vaccine based on 17 ASFV immunological peptides failed to protect pigs against an ASFV lethal challenge, nevertheless it was able to statistically significantly delay mortality (Ivanov *et al.*, 2011).

Recently, it has been reported that other two ASFV proteins, CD2v (EP402R) and Ctype lectin (EP153R), represent significant protective antigens for ASFV, so they should be targeted in future vaccine design and development (Burmakina *et al.*, 2016).

Further studies should be performed on the interaction of ASFV with the porcine immune system, to understand how attenuated virus induce protection and to identify targets of the protective immune response, generating information useful to underpin vaccine development efforts.

Several studies focused on the development of antiviral agents against ASFV. Those treatments might be beneficial in areas located close to the affected farms, in order to isolate the epidemic area (Zakaryan and Revilla, 2016). Potential anti-ASFV compounds can be divided into two groups: 1) agents that affect ASFV replication cycle (from virus attachment to release of virus progeny); 2) agents that target host cell factors involved in virus replication. Antiviral agents belonging to the first group are: sulphated polysaccharides which affect ASFV attachment; cholesterol removing agents that inhibit viral entry; drugs blocking endosomal acidification (ammonium chloride, amantadine, chloroquine, and methylamine) required for ASFV replication (Zakaryan and Revilla, 2016). Agents belonging to the second group are: fluoroquinolones, a family of drugs which interfere ASFV replication targeting the type II topoisomerase (Mottola et al., 2013); lauryl-galattate, which inhibits both cellular and viral DNA synthesis (Hurtado et al., 2008); polyphenolic phytoalexins, which interfere with viral DNA replication, late viral protein synthesis and viral factory formation (Galindo et al., 2011). A recent study tested the antiviral effect of five flavonoids on the replication of ASFV in Vero cells. Researchers observed a

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

dose-dependent anti-ASFV effect of apigenin *in vitro*. Apigenin was highly effective at the early stages of infection; it inhibited ASFV-specific protein synthesis and viral factory formation (Astghik *et al.*, 2016). Neverthelss the antiviral activities of the compounds mentioned were only tested *in vitro* and evidence of their *in vivo* efficacy is still lacking (Zakaryan and Revilla, 2016).

1.7 Immunology against ASFV

As above stated, pigs that survive inoculation with ASFV isolates with reduced virulence can be protected from challenge with the same or closely related virulent viruses (Leitão *et al.*, 2001, Oura *et al.*, 2005, King *et al.*, 2011). This indicates that anti-ASFV immune response(s), including protective immune response(s), developed in these pigs prior to challenge with the virulent virus (Takamatsu *et al.*, 2013). The analysis of the immune mechanisms underlying the development of this immunity will generate information useful for the development of un efficient vaccine against this disease.

1.7.1 ASFV and innate immunity

ASFV mainly targets myeloid lineage cells, especially monocytes and macrophages, which are thought to be crucial for viral persistence and dissemination (Sierra *et al.*, 1991, Sánchez-Cordón *et al.*, 2008). ASFV encode different genes to avoid apoptosis (such as A224L, A179L, EP153R), so infected macrophage can survive and disseminate the virus into the whole organism (Nogal *et al.*, 2001, Galindo *et al.*, 2008, Hurtado *et al.*, 2004, 2011).

Infected monocytes-macrophages containing virus replication sites may synthesize and release monokines (TNF- α , IL-1 α) which would trigger lymphocytes apoptosis (Fernandez de Marco *et al.*, 2007). In fact it has been speculated that the level of apoptosis depends on the amount of cytokines released, and this in turn depends on the number of ASFV infected macrophages, and this may explain the greater presence of lymphocyte apoptosis of highly virulent isolates such as Malawi compared with the less virulent isolates such as Malta (Oura *et al.*, 1998).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari
To date several studies analysed the cytokine response of monocyte/macrophages to ASFV (Gomez del Moral, 1999, Gil *et al.*, 2003, Gil *et al.*, 2008, Zhang *et al.*, 2006) and more recent study reported the expression of chemokines after ASFV infection (Fishbourne *et al.*, 2013). It has been shown that the low-virulent ASFV/NH/P68 induces enhanced expression and production of relevant regulatory cytokines (IFN– α , TNF- α and IL12) in comparison to the highly virulent ASFV/L60 (Gil *et al.*, 2008) and it has been reported that the low virulence strain OURT88/3 induces higher expression of key inflammatory chemokines (CCL4, CXCL8, CXCL10) compared to infection with high virulence strain Benin 97/1 (Fishbourne *et al.*, 2013). A different response of antigen presenting cells (APCs) to ASFV isolates of reduced virulence could lead to the acquisition of a protective immunity rather than disease.

A recent study assessed the effect of ASFV on the expression of surface markers on bone marrow-derived macrophages, obtained from femur bones. Flow cytometry was used to analyse the expression of several surface markers in ASFV infected cells: MHC II, CD163, CD203a, CD45, CD16 (Lithgow *et al*, 2014). They observed that MHC II, CD203a, CD45 are not up-regulated after ASFV infection and CD16 is instead down-regulated in macrophages after ASFV infection. This study produced results contrasting to a previous work, where the importance of CD163 in ASFV infection was described (Sanchez-Torres *et al.*, 2003). In fact Lithgow *et al.* (2014) observed that this marker is not up-regulated after ASFV infection and the virus is able to infect both CD163⁺ and CD163⁻ bone marrow-derived macrophages (Lithgow *et al.*, 2014). The effect of the virus on the expression of this marker on monocytes/macrophages should be better defined.

DC are one of the target of ASFV. DC are thought to be the most potent antigen presenting cells (APCs) that play an important role in induction of adaptive immune responses, by processing antigens, expressing lymphocyte co-stimulatory molecules, migrating to lymphoid organs and secreting cytokines (Banchereau and Steinman., 1988). These cells express a variety of specialised pattern recognition receptors (PRRS), including Toll-like receptors (TLRs) for the recognition of pathogen associated molecule patterns (PAMPs) (Gijzen et al., 2006). DC can broadly be

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

divided into two subpopulations: conventional or myeloid DC (mDC), with main function in antigen presentation, and plasmacytoid DC (pDC), specialized in rapidly secreting large amounts of type I interferon (McCullough and Summerfield, 2009).

Despite the important role that DC play in innate and adaptive immunity against pathogens (Banchereau and Steinman., 1988), little is known about their interaction with ASFV. ASFV is able to infect skin-derived DC and this interferes with a subsequent infection with FMDV, in fact ASFV inoculation 3 hours before FMDV inoculation blocked FMDV infection (Gregg *et al.*, 1995a). *In vivo* it has been observed that ASFV is able to infect interdigitating DC (iDC) and in pigs infected with a virulent ASFV isolate there is reduction in the number of iDC in mandibular lymph nodes from 3 days pi (Gregg *et al.*, 1995b). A recent study reported that infection *in vitro* of porcine leucocytes enriched for DC with ASFV induced high levels of type I interferon, suggesting that ASFV-infected pDC could be a potential source of interferon in animals undergoing acute ASF (Golding *et al.*, 2016).

In the same study it was reported an important role of type I IFN in preventing replication of attenuated ASFV strains in macrophages. Researchers observed that replication of attenuated strains, containing MGF 360/530 deletions, but not virulent ASFV isolates in porcine alveolar macrophages was inhibited by recombinant porcine IFN- α (Goldwing *et al.*, 2016). Also a former study described that IFN- α has an important role in protection against ASFV: it can reduce ASFV replication in both porcine monocytes and alveolar macrophages, inhibiting synthesis of late ASFV proteins (Esparza et al., 1988). Virulent isolates have developed mechanism to overcome IFN antiviral activity, in fact MFG 360/530 genes either directly or indirectly suppress a type I IFN response (Afonso et al., 2004). Deletion of MGF 360/530 probably results in absence of interference with antiviral genes induced by IFN- α . Type I interferon can induce interferon-induced transmembrane (IFITM) protein expression, a group of antiviral restriction factors that restrict viral progression at entry. A recent study reported that infection with cell-adapted ASFV isolate BA71V, which is IFN sensitive, was able to induce IFITMs expression. High levels of this proteins caused a collapse of the endosomal pathway to the perinuclear area. Expression of IFITM1, 2 and 3 reduced virus infectivity in Vero cells, with

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

IFITM2 and IFITM3 having an impact on viral entry/uncoating (Munoz-Moreno et al., 2016).

Little is known about the effect of ASFV on natural killer (NK) and $\gamma\delta$ -T cells, which are two major lymphocyte populations of the innate immune system. Their activation/inhibition could be crucial, given that swine possess only a small number of cytotoxic T-cells, but large numbers of lymphocytes with innate cytotoxic activity, especially $\gamma\delta$ -T cells (Denver *et al.*, 2006). In young pigs, $\gamma\delta$ -T cells and NK cells represent 50% and 10% of the total peripheral blood lymphocyte population, respectively, although their frequencies decrease with age (Denyer et al., 2006, Gerner et al., 2009). It is well known that NK cells possess the ability to attack pathogen-infected and malignant cells and to produce immunostimulatory cytokines, such as IFN- γ and TNF- α (Gerner *et al.*, 2009). Specifically, these cells are triggered to kill or ignore cells (cancer cells and virus-infected cells) depending on a balance of inhibitory and activating signals received through ligands on potential targets. Activation of these cells by most pathogens is led by accessory cells, especially mature DC, which release cytokines and provide contact-dependent signals to NK cells (Newman et al., 2007, Trinchieri, 2003, Fehniger and Caligiuri, 2001). Several studies suggest the importance of NK cells in response to ASFV (Leitao et al., 2001, Norley et al., 1983, Martins et al., 1994). Leitao et al. (2001) showed that NK activity was correlated to survival after ASFV infection. In that study 31 pigs were inoculated with ASFV/NH/P68 and some pigs developed ASF chronic type lesions and others instead remained asymptomatic. In animals developing lesions and viraemia, NK activity levels were close to that of control animals, instead pigs remaining asymptomatic after infection had elevated NK cell activity (Leitao et al., 2001). Instead another study reported that pigs infected with ASFV exhibited a suppressed NK activity, but that was probably due to the sensitivity of NK cells to increased temperatures. In fact NK cell activity was lost when cells were incubated at 40°C in vitro and the authors suggested that pyrexia might be the cause of the depressed NK cell activity (Norley et al., 1983). Martins et al. (1994) showed that NK cell activity of PBMC derived from naïve pigs was stimulated in vitro by nonvirulent NH/P68 virus, but depressed by virulent Lisbon 60 isolate.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

 $\gamma\delta$ -T cells represent another significant lymphocyte population originally defined as effector lymphocytes of the innate immune system but now being regarded, like NK-cells, as also playing an important role in the activation and regulation of immune responses. $\gamma\delta$ -T cells express a subtype of T cell receptor (TcR) different from the conventional $\alpha\beta$ TcR and display characteristics of both T cells and cells of the innate immune system. They recognize conserved non-peptide antigens that are up-regulated by stressed cells, by both TcR and non-TcR molecules, such as TLRs and NK receptors (NKRs). Like NK cells, the balance between activating and inhibitory signals regulates the $\gamma\delta$ -T cell response (Bonneville *et al.*, 2010). $\gamma\delta$ -T cells can produce cytokines, such as IFN- γ and TNF- α , involved in the protection against viruses and other intracellular pathogens, or cytokines that contribute to the protection against extracellular parasites (IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13), extracellular bacteria (IL-17) and also immunosuppressive cytokines (Transforming Growth Factor (TGF)- β and IL-10) (Bonneville *et al.*, 2010). Activation of $\gamma\delta$ -T cell responses may therefore be direct or indirect, mediated by the interaction with APCs, such as DC, through release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and expression of ligands for γδ TcR and NKRs (Devilder et al., 2009). In swine, γδ-T cells act both as cytotoxic cells and professional antigen presenting cells (APCs). They can express CD8 α and MHC II molecules, and the latter seems to be correlated with T cell activation in swine (Gerner et al., 2009).

Little is known about the interaction of ASFV with $\gamma\delta$ -T cells. In a study researchers used lymphocytes from ASFV immune pigs and observed that these cells are able to present viral antigen (Takamatsu *et al.*, 2006), however the interaction of ASFV with $\gamma\delta$ -T cells should be better studied in the future.

1.7.2 ASFV and adaptive immunity

1.7.2a Humoral Immunity

Almost all virus can be neutralised by antibodies. However, there is some controversy about antibody-mediated neutralization of ASFV with sera from

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

convalescent pigs and about the protective relevance of antibodies in experimentally vaccinated pigs (Escribano *et al.*, 2013).

In the past some it was indicated the lack of neutralizing activity of sera from animals infected with ASFV (Hess, 1981), nevertheless evidence of neutralising antibodies against this virus has been provided by numerous groups in the last 15 years (Escribano *et al.*, 2013).

Onisk et al. (1994) examined the role of anti-viral antibodies in homologous protective immunity to a virulent ASFV strain E75 by passive transfer experiments in swine. 85% of animals that received anti-ASFV immunoglobulin survived challenge infection and remained clinically normal following challenge, while 100% mortality was observed in control group animals. These data indicate that anti-ASFV antibodies alone protect swine from lethal infection with virulent ASFV (Onisk et al., 1994). Also Zsak et al. (1993) showed that sera from convalescent swine infected with an attenuated AFV isolate (E75CV1-4, derived from the Spanish strain E75 and adapted to grow on CV1 cells and propagated in pig macrophages) neutralized the infectivity of virulent ASFV isolates E75, E70, Lisbon 60, Malawi Lil 20/1 and a low passage tissue culture adapted variant of E75 (E75CV/V3) by 86-97% in Vero and macrophage cell cultures. Unexpectedly, these immune sera failed to neutralize high passage tissue culture adapted ASFV variants including Lisbon 60, Haiti, Dominican Republic I, Dominican Republic II, and Brazil II. These results suggest that tissue culture adaptation of ASFV isolates may be associated with loss of specific determinants associated with virus neutralization (Zsak et al., 1993).

In fact few years later, Gomez-Puertas *et al.* (1997) showed that highly passaged ASF viruses were resistant to neutralization by antisera from convalescent pigs or antibodies generated against individual viral proteins which neutralized low-passage viruses. They showed that the absence of neutralization of high-passage viruses is not due to antigenic variability of critical epitopes, but is linked to the relative amount of phosphatidylinositol in viral membranes, which is higher in low-passage viruses. The data suggest that phosphatidylinositol is essential for a correct epitope presentation to neutralizing antibodies. Additionally, the removal of phosphatidylinositol from a

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

low-passage virus by a specific lipase transformed this virus from neutralizable to non neutralizable (Gomez-Puertas *et al.*, 1997).

Anti-ASFV antibodies neutralize the virus before and after binding to susceptible cells. Gomez-Puertas *et al.* (1996) observed that neutralising antibodies inhibited about 80% of virus attachment and more than 90% of virus internalization and the combination of both mechanisms neutralized more than 95% of virus infectivity. In addition, researchers reported that antibodies to proteins p72 and p54 are involved in the inhibition of a first step of the replication cycle related to virus attachment, while antibodies to protein p30 are implicated in the inhibition of virus internalization (Gomez-Puertas *et al.*, 1996). Moreover, proteins p54 and p30 mediate specific interactions between ASF virus and cellular receptors and that simultaneous interference with these two interactions has a complementary effect in antibody-mediated protection (Gomez-Puertas *et al.*, 1998).

Even if the existence of neutralising anti-ASFV antibodies has been demonstrated, a persistent non-neutralized ASFV fraction of about 10% is found with most convalescent swine sera *in vitro* neutralization assay. Probably, the main cause for the persistent surviving virus fraction observed in neutralization assay if the induction of blocking antibodies, and this could also explain the persistent infections observed in some convalescent pigs (Gomez-Puertas and Escribano, 1997).

Although antibody-mediated immune mechanisms have been shown to be important in immunity to ASF, a study showed that neutralizing antibodies to some ASFV proteins (p30, p54, and p72) are not sufficient for antibody-mediated protection. In that study pigs immunized with baculovirus-expressed p30, p54, p72 from the pathogenic ASFV isolate Pr4 died 7-10 days post challenge with 10⁴ TCID₅₀ of Pr4 virus. Nevertheless, test group animals exhibited a 2-day delay to onset of clinical disease and reduced viremia levels at 2 days post infection in comparison to the control group (Neilan *et al.*, 2004). Further studies are needed to clarify the role of ASFV antibodies in protection.

Giulia Franzoni

1.7.2b Cellular Immunity

Despite the controversy on the role of neutralising antibodies in protection against ASFV, several studies demonstrated the importance of cellular immune response against this virus.

IFN- γ has an important role in protection against ASFV, in fact it reduces ASFV replication in both porcine monocytes and alveolar macrophages. Instead, TNF- α does not show antiviral activity in either type of cells (Esparza *et al.*, 1988).

Several study analysed the role of T cells in response to this virus. The first demonstration of ASFV specific lymphocyte proliferation was described by Wardley and Wilkinson (1980) 10 days pi with a non-virulent virus, however they did not detect ASFV specific lymphocyte proliferation after infection with a virulent virus, presumably because the pigs died too quickly. One year later Sanchez-Vizcaino *et al.* (1981) showed that infection with moderate or non-virulent strains of ASFV induced ASFV specific memory T cell proliferation against homologous virus. Also Revilla *et al.* (1992) observed that a non-virulent ASFV isolate (BA71V) induced memory T cell response against homologous virus. In fact PBMC from inbred pigs that were immunized with autologous macrophages infected with BA71V produced IFN- γ when challenged *in vitro* with homologous or attenuated isolates of the ASF virus, but not with heterologous or virulent isolates (Revilla *et al.*, 1992).

Later experiments (Martins *et al.*, 1993, Scholl *et al.*, 1989) examined ASFV specific T cells activities in swine that had recovered from the non-haemabsorbing ASFV isolate NH/P68. Scholl *et al.* (1989) showed that blood mononuclear cells (BMC) from swine surviving experimental infection with NHV exhibited a strong virus-induced, antigen-specific blastogenic response, absent in control pigs. This ASFV-induced blastogenesis was dependent on virus dose and on the presence of adherent cells (Scholl *et al.*, 1989). Few years later Martins *et al.* (1993) show that ASFV specific CTL activity was triggered in swine infected with the NHV isolate. PBMC from such infected swine showed significant activity in CTL assays, using cultured ASFV-infected porcine blood derived macrophages as target cells. This CTL activity appeared to be SLA class I restricted because it was higher in the infected

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

macrophages of the same haplotype, and was blocked by anti-CD8 monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) but not by anti-CD4 mAbs. Experiments with macrophages infected with different ASFV isolates revealed that there was marked lysis of macrophages infected with the virulent L60 isolate but less lysis of macrophages infected with the DR-II and Tengani isolates (Martins *et al.*, 1993). King *et al.* (2011) observed that the ability of lymphocytes from immune pigs to release IFN- γ *in vitro* in response to different isolates was correlated with protection against ASF. Immunisation of pigs with the non-virulent OURT88/3 isolate followed by the closely related virulent OURT88/1 isolate could confer protection against challenge with virulent isolates from Africa, including the genotype I Benin 97/1 isolate and genotype X Uganda 1965 isolate. Cross-protection was correlated with the ability of different ASFV isolates to stimulate production of IFN– γ by lymphocytes from OURT88/3 and OURT88/1 immunised pigs, assessed *in vitro* by ELISPOT (King *et al.*, 2011).

Few recent studies underlined the importance of T cell response in ASFV-vaccine induced protection. As above stated, ASFV vaccines based on the proteins p30, p54 and HA were able to induce a T cell response and partially protected pigs against challenge with a virulent ASFV isolate (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2012, Argilaguet *et al.*, 2013). A DNA vaccine containing p30, p54 and HA fused to ubiquitin was able to protect more than 50% of the vaccinated pigs against challenge with a virulent ASFV strain, in the absence of antibody response (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2012). In another study the ASFV proteins p54, p30 and HA were inserted in a baculovirus vector (BacMamsHAPQ), and the use of this vaccine induced a strong T cell response, positively correlated with protection in survived pigs (4 out of 6), in the absence of antibody response (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2013).

The critical importance of CD8⁺ lymphocytes on protective immunity to ASF was demonstrated directly by depleting CD8⁺ lymphocytes from ASF immune pigs *in vivo*. Researchers showed that depletion of CD8 T cells from pigs vaccinated with an avirulent ASFV isolate OURT88/3 resulted in a loss of protection when challenged (Oura *et al.*, 2005).

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

A study on the phenotype of ASFV specific CD8⁺T cells revealed that there are two distinctive populations: a conventional (perforin⁺CD2⁺CD3⁺CD4⁻ $CD5^+CD6^+CD8^+CD16^-$) $CD4^+$ and phenotype а (perforin⁺CD2⁺CD3⁺CD4⁺CD5⁺CD6⁺CD8⁺CD16⁻), both able to lyse ASFV infected syngeneic target cells (Denyer et al., 2006). In a recent study the phenotype of ASFV-specific double positive CTLs was characterised. Pigs were immunized by inoculating non-virulent ASFV isolate OURT88/3 and then challenged 4 weeks later with the related virulent isolate OURT88/1. Only one pig exhibited transient pyrexia and viraemia. Before challenge with OURT88/1, PBMC from immune pigs were stimulated in vitro for 5 days with OURT88/1 and the phenotypes of proliferated lymphocytes were analyzed. More than half (55.7%) of the proliferating CD4⁺ cells in the protected pigs expressed perforin, in contrast to only 13.8% of proliferating CD4⁺cells from the diseased pig (Takamatsu *et al.*, 2013). Unpublished observations from Denyer, Stirling & Takamatsu revealed that IFN-y positive lymphocyte population from ASFV stimulated immune PBMC was dominated by the CD4⁺CD8⁺ T cell phenotype, but only a third of these cells presented a typical memory helper T cell (CD4⁺CD8l^{ow}) phenotype and the rest were CD8^{hi}CTL (Takamatsu *et al.*, 2013). Further investigation is needed to explore the contribution of CD4⁺CD8⁺ T cells in protection to ASF.

Several studies were made in order to identify antigens recognized by ASF immune porcine T cells. In a study SLA inbred minipigs were experimentally infected with an attenuated isolate of the virus and CTL assays were performed using alveolar macrophages as target cells. It was observed that ASFV-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes recognize and lysed p32, an immediate early ASFV protein (Alonso *et al.*, 1997). Also the structural ASFV protein p72 was identified as target of CTLs. Researchers used expression vectors based on the Pseudomonas outer membrane lipoprotein I gene (oprI) to study ASFV-specific CTL activity. They observed that the aminoacid sequence HKPHQSKPILTDENDTQRTCSHTNP from the major structural ASFV protein (VP72) is presented by macrophages, which are lysed under restriction of SLA class I antigens (Leitão *et al.*, 1998). Recently two 9-mer peptides within the ASFV haemagglutinin protein (CD2v, EP402R) were identified as CTL epitopes. Researchers tested a panel of 53 9mer peptides selected *in silico* from Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

within p54, p30 and sHA protein sequences. *In silico* prediction of CTL epitopes was based on their binding affinity to TAP, due to the fact that MHC I restricted epitopes can often be transported by TAP as N-terminal elongated peptide precursors. Immunodominance hierarchy in the responses and the SLA I restriction were also observed (Argilaguet *et al.*, 2012).

1.8 Aim, hypothesis and objectives

There is a need to develop alternative strategies to improve the control of ASF outbreaks and minimize the need for mass culling. As previously stated, main target of the virus are cells of the myeloid lineage and this tropism is thought to be crucial for disease pathogenesis. A detailed characterization of the interaction of ASFV isolates of differing virulence with monocytes and macrophages subsets would aid the understanding of the immunological mechanisms underlying the disease, generating information to aid the development of marker vaccines.

In this thesis, responses of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets to ASFV were investigated through the following two objectives:

- To compare different methods to differentiate porcine monocytes into macrophages, assessing their phenotype, release of cytokines and susceptibility to ASFV infection (Chaper 3).
- To determine the interaction of monocytes and macrophage subsets to the avirulent BA71V and the virulent 22653/14 ASFV strains, characterising their susceptibility to infection, expression of surface markers and release of cytokines (Chapter 4).

CHAPTER 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Animals and blood sampling

Blood samples were obtained from 6 to 18 months old healthy crossbred pigs (Sus scrofa) housed at the experimental facility of the IZS of Sardinia (Sassari, Italy), authorized for animal research by Italian Ministry of Health. The ASFV negative status of the animals was confirmed by a commercial ELISA test (Ingenasa, Madrid, Spain) and by an immunoblotting test (OIE, 2012). Heparinized blood was collected by cranial vena cava puncture using a 50 mL syringe containing 5000 IU of sodium heparin (Thermo Fisher, Germany), connected to a mm 14-gauge needle (Delta Med, Mantova, Italy). Animal housing, handling and sampling procedures were performed in accordance with the local ethics committee, according to the guide of use of laboratory animals of the Italian Ministry of Health.

2.2 Viruses

The attenuated ASFV BA71V strain (kindly provided by EU Reference laboratory CISA-INIA, Madrid, Spain) is non pathogenic in swine and was obtained by adaptation to growth in Vero cells of the BA71 isolate (a highly virulent virus isolated in Badajoz, Spain in 1971) (Enjuanes *et al.*, 1976). It belongs to the p72 genotype I and cluster within sub-group V of the B602L gene (Bastos *et al.*, 2003, Nix *et al.*, 2006). BA71V was propagated *in vitro* by inoculation of sub-confluent monolayers of Vero cells, maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (D-MEM) (Euroclone, Milan, Italy) supplemented with 50 µg/ml gentamicin (Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Monza, Italy) and 10% foetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Images of un-infected and infected Vero cells are displayed in Figure 2.1. After 1-2 days at 37°C, 5% CO2, a clear cythopatic effect

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

was observed and the supernatant was collected and pooled with a freeze-thawed cell lysate. The resultant pool was clarified by centrifugation at 3000g for 15 minutes in a rotating bucket centrifuge, aliquoted and stored at -80°C. Virus titres were obtained by serial dilution of the virus suspension on Vero cells followed by observation for cytopathic effect and crystal violet staining to identify infection rates as previously described (Carrascosa *et al.*, 2011).



Figure 2.1. Infection of Vero cells with BA71V. Vero cells were mock-infected (A) or infected for 24 hours with BA71V (B). In Figure B a clear cytophatic effect is visible. Images taken with an inverted microscope (Olympus, Tokjo, Japan), using a 10X magnification.

The highly virulent ASFV Sardinian field strain 22653/14 is placed in the p72 genotype I and was isolated from the spleen of a naturally infected pig collected from a 2014 outbreak in the province of Cagliari (Exotic Disease Laboratory ASFV Archive, IZS of Sardinia, Sassari, Italy). Genotype of 22653/14 was determined by partial p72 gene characterization, as previously described (Bastos et al., 2003). ASFV 22653/14 was propagated *in vitro* by inoculation of sub-confluent monolayers of porcine monocytes/macrophages for no more than six passages (Malmquist and Hay, 1960). In brief, leukocytes were cultured in RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 20% (v/v) autologous plasma, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin.

After 2 days, non-adherent cells were removed and virus suspension was added to the adherent monocytes/macrophage monolayer. After 2 hours incubation, RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 1% (v/v) autologous plasma, 0.1% autologous erythrocytes, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin was added. After 3 days at 37°C in 5% CO₂, the supernatant was collected and pooled with a freezethawed cell lysate. The resultant pool was clarified by centrifugation at 3000g for 15 minutes, aliquoted and stored at -80°C. Images of un-infected and infected macrophages are displayed in Figure 2.2. Viral titre of ASFV 22653/14 was obtained by serial dilution of the virus suspension on monocyte/macrophages in 96 well plates and cell cultures were observed for hemadsorption (Malmquist and Hay, 1960) or immunofluorescence (OIE, 2012). For detection of infected cells by immunofluorescence a FITC-conjugated polyclonal antibody against ASFV (kindly provided by the EU ASF Reference Laboratory CISA- INIA, Madrid, Spain) was used. In brief, medium was removed from each well, monolayer of macrophages were washed with PBS and then cells were fixed by addition of methanol for 15 minutes. After two washes with PBS, cells were incubated 1 hour at 37°C with a polyclonal antibody anti-ASFV diluted 1:200 in PBS and then washed twice with PBS. Plates were viewed under an inverted fluorescent microscope (Axiovert 200, Zeiss, Germany). There was correspondence between viral titres obtained using immunofluoresce and hemadsorption.

All the virus titres were determined using the Spearman–Kärber formula.

Mock-virus supernatants were prepared in identical manner from uninfected Vero cell ('mock Vero') or monocyte/macrophage ('mock macrophages') cultures.

Giulia Franzoni



Figure 2.2 Infection of macrophages with 22653/14. Porcine blood derived macrophages were mock-infected (A) or infected for 24 hours with 22653/14 (B). In Figure B clear haemoadsorbing effects ('rosetta') are visible. Images taken with an inverted microscope (Olympus), using a 10X magnification.

2.3 Enrichment of monocytes

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were prepared by layering 30 ml of heparinized blood diluted 2:1 in Dulbecco's phosphate buffered saline without calcium and magnesium (PBS) over 20 ml of Histopaque-1077 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) and centrifuged at 600g for 20 minutes at 4°C without breaking (Berg *et al.*, 2013). PBMC were collected from the plasma-Histopaque interface, washed thrice in PBS at 4°C, pelleted and re-suspended in RPMI-1640 medium (Euroclone, Milan, Italy) supplemented with 10% FBS (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, USA), penicillin (100 U/ml) and streptomycin (100 µg/ml) (Pen Strep, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, USA) (monocyte medium).

Porcine monocytes were isolated by plastic adhesion using flasks (Corning, NY, USA) pre-incubated with autologous porcine plasma, according to previous methods with slight modifications (Berg *et al.*, 2013). In brief, autologous plasma was collected from heparinized blood by centrifugation at 700g for 30 minutes at 4°C without breaking. Flasks were incubated for 1 hour at 37°C with 5% CO₂ with autologous plasma before removal of plasma and addition of PBMC. Flasks were Giulia Franzoni 'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence'

International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies

incubated for 1 hour and non-adherent cells were then removed by 4 washes with unsupplemented RPMI-1640 and adherent cells were incubated overnight at 37°C with 5% CO₂ in monocyte medium. The following morning adherent cells were detached by placing the flasks on ice for 1 hour, pelleted by centrifugation at 200g for 8 minutes and re-suspended in monocyte medium; an aliquot was used to count and to assess cells viability using a Countess Automated Cell Counter (Thermo Fisher Scientific). 8-10x10⁵ live cells/well were seeded in a 12 well plates (Greiner CELLSTAR, Sigma). In selected experiments a second aliquot was used to assess cell purity: cells were stained with CD14-PerCP (TUK4, Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) for 10 min at room temperature (RT), washed with PBS supplemented with 2% FBS and resuspended in PBS. Cells were analysed using a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, New Jersey, USA) and an average of 90% CD14+ monocytes was observed, as displayed in Figure 2.3.



Figure 2.3 Assessment of monocyte purity using flow cytometry. Porcine blood derived monocytes were stained with CD14-PerCP for 10 minutes at RT, washed and analysed using a FACSCalibur flow cytometer. Cells with FSC and SSC typical for monocytes were analysed for their expression of surface marker CD14.

Giulia Franzoni

2.4 *In vitro* differentiation of monocyte into moM Φ and activation

In Chapter 3, six different culture conditions were tested for moM Φ differentiation. Monocytes were cultured for 5 days at 37°C with 5% CO₂ in medium supplemented with different concentrations of autologous porcine plasma or human M-CSF (hM-CSF). Plasma supplemented media were composed of RPMI-1640, penicillin/streptomycin (100 U/ml/100 µg/ml) and 10%, 20% or 30% (v/v) autologous porcine plasma, whereas hM-CSF supplemented media were prepared with monocyte medium and 50 ng/ml, 100 ng/ml or 200 ng/ml of recombinant human M-CSF (eBioscience, San Diego, USA). Porcine plasma and FBS were heattreated at 56°C for 30 minutes to inactivate complement before addition to culture media. In Chapter 4, moM Φ differentiation was achieved by culturing monocytes for 5 days in monocyte medium supplemented with and 50 ng/ml hM-CSF.

To assess macrophage activation, moM Φ obtained using 30% autologous porcine plasma or 50 ng/ml hM-CSF were both classically and alternatively activated as described in humans and pigs (Gordon and Taylor, 2005, Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014, Singleton *et al.*, 2016). In Chapter 4, only moM Φ cultured in 50 ng/ml hMCSF were activated. For classical activation, moM Φ were cultured in monocyte medium supplemented with 100 ng/ml of recombinant porcine IFN- γ (Raybiotech Inc, Norcross, GA, USA) and 100 ng/ml of LPS (Lipopolysaccharide from Escherichia coli 0111:B4; Sigma-Aldrich) for 24 hours at 37°C in 5% CO₂, while for alternative activation, cells were stimulated with 20 ng/ml of recombinant porcine IL-4 (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) under the same culture conditions.

2.5 In vitro ASFV infection of monocytes/macrophages subsets and growth curves

Monocytes, moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 were infected, following the replacement of culture media with fresh monocyte medium free of growth factors and/or cytokines, with the virulent 22653/14 or the attenuated BA71V ASFV strains. Monocytes and macrophages were infected using an MOI of 1 and mock-infected controls were included in every experiment. Cells were incubated at 37°C, harvested after 24 hours (Chapter 3) or 18 hours (Chapter 4) and infection was assessed by intracytoplasmic p72 expression using flow cytometry. In defined experiments, culture supernatants were collected to evaluate cytokine release in response to infection. To evaluate BA71V and 22653/14 growths in moM Φ , moM1 and moM2, cells were infected with an MOI of 0.01 and after 90 minutes the inoculum was removed, cells were washed with RPMI and fresh monocyte medium added to the wells. Culture supernatants were collected 0, 24, 48, 72 hours pi, cleared by centrifugation at 2000g for 3 minutes and stored at -80°C until analysed. Viral titres in culture supernatants were determined by RT-PCR, as described below. In parallel macrophages were harvested and infection was confirmed by flow cytometry, as described below.

2.6 Light microscopy

Infection of Vero cells with BA71V and of monocyte/macrophages with the Sardinian field isolate 22653/14 were assessed by light microscopy, as displayed in figure 2.1 and 2.2. Differentiation of monocytes into moM Φ was observed by light microscopy. Monocytes were photographed immediately or were differentiated in

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

macrophages with different methods. Light microscopy was performed using an inverted microscope (Olympus, Tokjo, Japan), with 10X omagnification.

2.7 Confocal microscopy

Monocyte and moM Φ morphology was analysed by confocal microscopy, as previously described (Kyrova et al, 2014). Confocal microscopy was kindly performed by Dr Antonio Anfossi. Monocytes were cultured on two-well chamber slides (Thermo Fisher Scientific) at a concentration of 5×10^5 live cells/well and were observed immediately or following differentiation under the different culture conditions. In defined experiment, macrophages differentiated using 50 ng/ml of hM-CSF were activated for 24 hours before observation. Cells were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde and labelled with Hoechst 33342 (Molecular Probes, Thermo Fisher Scientific) for nuclear staining and Alexa Fluor 488 conjugated phalloidin (Molecular Probes, Thermo Fisher Scientific) to visualize actin cytoskeleton. Microscopy was performed using a Leica SP5 Confocal Microscope (Leica Microsystem, Wetzlar, Germany) equipped with a 40X Plan-Apo 1.25 NA oil immersion objective. Images were acquired on a format of 1024x1024 pixel, with a line average of 2 and scan speed of 100 Hz. Images were processed with LAS AF Lite software (Leica Microsystem) for contrast and brightness adjustments. Manipulations did not change the data content.

2.8 Assessment of metabolically active cells

A colorimetric assay based on the reduction of the MTS tetrazolium salt was used to assess metabolically active cells (CellTiter 96® Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Giulia Franzoni 'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies

University of Sassari

Proliferation Assay; Promega, Madison, USA). Monocytes were seeded into a 96 well plates at a concentration of $1-2\times10^5$ live cells/well and differentiated into moM Φ with the six different methods as mentioned above. A control sample prepared with monocytes incubated in monocyte medium was also included. After 3 days, medium was discarded, cells were washed twice with RPMI-1640 and 100 μ l/well of fresh monocyte medium were added. The assay was performed, according to manufacturer's instruction, and absorbance was read with an Epoch microplate reader (BioTek, Winoosky, VT, USA).

2.9 Flow cytometry

Expression of surface markers on porcine monocytes and moMΦ were analysed by multi-parameter flow cytometry. Cells were harvested with ice-cold PBS with 10mM EDTA, washed in PBS and transferred to a round-bottom 96 well plate (1-2 x 105/well) for staining. To assess viability, cells were stained with LIVE/DEAD® Fixable Far Red Dead Cell Stain Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific) for 30 minutes at 4°C and washed twice with PBS supplemented with 2% FBS. Direct and indirect staining methods based on both unconjugated and fluorochrome-conjugated mAbs specific for cell surface markers were performed. The mAbs used were: MHC class II DR (clone 2E9/13, Bio-Rad, Oxford, UK), CD163-RPE (clone 2A10/11, Bio-Rad), CD203a (clone PM18-7, Bio-Rad), CD14-PerCP (clone Tük4, Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany), MHC class I (JM1E3; AbD Serotec), CD16-RPE (G7, Thermo Scientific Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA). Primary mAbs were added to each well and incubated for 10 min at room temperature (RT). For indirect staining, secondary antibodies (Rat anti-mouse IgG2b-RPE-R&D Systems, Goat anti-mouse

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

IgG Fc cross adsorbed RPE-conjugated, Thermo Fisher Scientific) specific for the corresponding unconjugated primary antibody were used and allowed to incubate at RT for additional 10 minutes after a washing step. To complete either direct or indirect immunofluorescence procedures, excess of primary or secondary antibodies were washed away with PBS. For control staining, the following irrelevant isotypematched control antibodies were employed: mouse IgG1 isotype control PE conjugated (clone ZX3, Thermo Fisher Scientific), mouse IgG1 negative control purified, mouse IgG2b negative control purified (Bio-Rad). To assess ASFV infection, intracytoplasmic staining was performed. Cells were fixed and permeabilized using Leucoperm (Bio-Rad) according to manufacturer's suggestion. Afterwards cells were incubated with mAbs at RT for 30 minutes in the dark. mAbs used for intracellular staining were: anti-p72-FITC (18BG3, Ingenasa) and p30-FITC (kindly provided by Dr Gian Mario De Mia, IZSUM, Italy). Cells were washed twice in PBS, re-suspended in PBS and transferred to FACS tubes prior to flow cytometric analysis. All the washes used centrifugation at 836g for 3 minutes. All antibodies used for flow cytometric analysis are listed in Table 2.1. At least 5000 live monocytes/moM Φ were acquired on a FACS Calibur (FACS Calibur, BD, Franklin Lakes, USA) flow cytometer and analysed using Cell Quest Pro software (BD). Analysis of data was performed by gating on viable cells (Live/Dead Fixable Dead Cell Stain negative) in the monocyte/macrophage population, and their expression of surface and intracytoplasmic markers was assessed. Gates for surface markers were set using the corresponding isotype controls, whereas gates for ASFV proteins were set using the mock-infected controls.

Giulia Franzoni

2.10 TNF-α release in response to LPS stimulation

Analysis of TNF- α secretion from monocytes and moM Φ in response to LPS stimulation was also performed. Briefly, culture media were discarded and replaced with fresh monocyte medium, then cells were stimulated with 100 ng/ml of LPS. Unstimulated cells were used as a negative control. After 6 hours of culture, supernatants were collected, cleared by centrifugation at 2000g for 3 minutes and stored at -80°C until analysed. The measurement of TNF- α levels in culture supernatants was performed using a Porcine TNF- α Duoset ELISA (R&D System), according to the manufacturer's instructions and absorbance was read with an Epoch microplate reader (BioTek).

2.11 Patterns of cytokine secretion

Analysis of basal cytokine release from moMΦ differentiated in different media or in response to classical and alternative activation or after ASFV infection was performed using a multiplex immunoassay. Monocytes were seeded in 12 well plates and differentiated into moMΦ under the different conditions as described above. After 5 days, supernatants were collected, cleared by centrifugation at 2000g for 3 minutes and stored at -80°C until analysed. MoMΦ cultured in 30% autologous plasma or 50 ng/ml hM-CSF were left untreated or classically and alternatively activated. After 24 hours activation, supernatants were collected, cleared by centrifugation at 2000g for 3 minutes and stored at -80°C until analysed.

Analysis of cytokine release in response to ASFV infection was also assessed. Monocytes and macrophage subsets were infected with the avirulent BA71V or the

virulent 22653/14 strains, alongside with mock-infected controls. 18 hours pi, Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

supernatants were collected, cleared by centrifugation at 2000g for 3 minutes and stored at -80°C until analysed.

The simultaneous measurement of GM-CSF, IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-RA, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12, IL-18 and TNF- α was performed using the Porcine Cytokine/Chemokine Magnetic Bead Panel Quantikine kit (Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany) and a Bioplex MAGPIX Multiplex Reader (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. In defined experiments, only the levels of IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-1RA, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12 and TNF- α were assessed. These experiments were kindly performed by Dr Silvia Dei Giudici, Dr Piero Bonelli and Susanna Zinellu. The intra-assay and inter-assay CV were 10% and 20%, respectively.

2.12 DNA extraction and real-time PCR

Viral DNA was extracted from cell culture supernatants using High Pure PCR Template Preparation Kit according to the manufacturer's protocols (Roche, Mannheim, Germany). ASFV viral copy numbers were assessed by real-time PCR (King *et al.*, 2003), using the TaqMan Fast Advanced Master Mix (Applied Biosystems), 0.8 µM of sense and anti-sense primers (5'-CTG CTC ATG GTA TCA ATC TTA TCG A-3'and 5'-GAT ACC ACA AGA TCR GCC GT-3'), 0.2 µM of TaqMan probe 5'-[6-carboxy-fluorescein (FAM)]-CCA CGG GAG GAA TAC CAA CCCAGT G-3'-[6-carboxy-tetramethyl-rhodamine (TAMRA)] in a total volume of 25 µl containing 5 µl of extracted DNA. The incubation profile was established as follows: 40 cycles of denaturation at 95°C for 15'', annealing at 58°C for 60'', after a initial denaturation step at 95°C for 10'. The plasmid pEX-K4-ASFV-E70p72

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

(Eurofins Genomics, USA) was used as the template to prepare the standard curve for the real-time PCR assay. This plasmid contains a full length p72 sequence and the copy number was calculated based on the plasmid and insert molecular weight. For each experiment, a standard curve was prepared by serial dilution (10+8-10+1) of pEX-K4-ASFV-E70p72 template DNA. These experiments were kindly performed by Dr Silvia Dei Giudici and Martina Sale.

2.13 Data analysis and statistics

All experiments were performed in duplicates (for metabolic activity assay and multiplex cytokine immunoassay) or triplicates (all other assays), and repeated at least three times with different blood donor pigs. Graphical and statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism 5.04 (GraphPad Software Inc, La Jolla, USA). Data were presented as boxplots, indicating the median (middle line), 25th and 75th percentiles (boxes), maximum and minimum (whiskers), or as means with standard deviations (SD) quoted to indicate the uncertainty around the estimate of the group mean. A Mann-Whitney test or a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test was used; a p value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

Working Host Conc Dilution Target mAb Source Clone Isotype Label specie (mg/ species (for s ml) staining) Miltenyi PerCP **CD14** TUK4 Mouse Human IgG2a ND Neat Biotec -Cy5.5 AbD 2A10/ Pig RPE 1/5CD163 Mouse IgG1 ND Serotec 11 AbD **PM18** Pig 1 1/50CD203a Mouse IgG1 None Serotec -7 2E9/1 AbD MHC II Pig 1 1/20Mouse IgG2b None 3 Serotec Thermo Scientific G7 RPE 1/5**CD16** Pig IgG1 ND Mouse Pierce AbD JM1E MHC I Pig None 1/50Mouse IgG1 1 Serotec 3 Thermo IgG1 isotype Scientific ZX3 Mouse Pig IgG1 ND PE 1/5control Pierce IgG1 AbD **BB23** isotype Mouse Pig IgG1 0.1 None 1/80Serotec 8E6 control IgG2b AbD 76-2isotype Mouse Pig IgG2b 0.1 None 1/40control Serotec 11 IZSUM ND ASFV ND ND FITC 1/15 p30 Mouse 18BG p72 Ingenasa Mouse ASFV IgG2a 1 FITC 1/253 Rat anti-mouse IgG2b PE-R&D 33272 conjugated Rat Mouse IgG1 ND PE 1/10Systems 3 secondary antibody anti-Goat mouse IgG Fc cross adsorbed Thermo Polycl Polyclo Scientific 0.5 RPE 1/80RPE-Goat Mouse onal nal coniugated Pierce secondary antibody

Table 2.1 Antibodies used for flow cytometric analysis of surface andintracellular markers of porcine myeloid cells

ND: not determined.

Giulia Franzoni

CHAPTER 3. RESULTS: IN VITRO DIFFERENTIATION OF PORCINE

MONOCYTES INTO MACROPHAGES

3.1 Introduction

moM Φ have been employed as a model cell in numerous studies of the porcine immune system. However, the lack of a standardized method for moM Φ differentiation hampers the comparison of results coming from the use of different laboratory protocols. In the first phase of the work, we sought to determine the optimal method for porcine moM Φ generation by directly comparing the phenotype and function following differentiation induced by different protocols. The use of varying concentrations of autologous plasma (10, 20 and 30% v/v) or recombinant human macrophage-colony stimulating factor (hM-CSF; 50, 100, and 200 ng/ml) to differentiate porcine monocytes into macrophages were compared. Changes in cell morphology and surface marker expression were assessed by confocal microscopy and flow cytometry. Macrophage differentiation was evaluated by analysing TNF- α response to LPS stimulation and determining cytokine secretion patterns under both basal conditions and after classical and alternative activation. The effects of the differentiation methods on metabolic activity and susceptibility to infection with the myelotropic ASFV were also evaluated.

3.2 Phenotype characterization of moMΦ

First, changes in cell morphology were evaluated by flow cytometry and confocal microscopy. As displayed in Figure 3.1, moM Φ differentiated by both autologous plasma (AP-moM Φ) and hM-CSF (M-CSF-moM Φ) increased significantly in dimension and granularity compared to monocytes, as respectively shown by their forward (FSC) and side angle (SSC) light scattering properties measured by flow

cytometry. No significant differences were observed between moM Φ populations in Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

terms of FSC, instead SSC was increased in AP-moM Φ compared to M-CSFmoM Φ . Increasing porcine plasma concentrations produced a dose dependent increase in granularity as shown by the SSC values. Confocal microscopy showed that AP-moM Φ appeared more pleomorphic and presented an increased number of elongated projections protruding from cell surfaces compared to M-CSF-moM Φ , as represented in Figure 3.2.

Changes in surface marker expressions were then evaluated by flow cytometry. moM Φ differentiation by either method induced a cell surface immunophenotype significantly dissimilar from monocytes, with a significant up-regulation in expression of CD163, MHC-II DR and CD203a, as shown in Figure 3.3. CD163 was more highly expressed in M-CSF-moM Φ compared to AP-moM Φ . Percentages of MHC-II DR⁺ and CD203a⁺ cells were similar between protocols with the only exception of moM Φ differentiated with 30% of autologous plasma, which presented significantly higher proportions of CD203a⁺ cells compared to M-CSF-moM Φ .



Figure 3.1. Morphological analyses of monocytes and moM Φ populations using flow cytometry. Blood derived monocytes were analysed immediately or differentiated into macrophages through incubation with 10, 20 or 30% (v/v) of porcine plasma, or using 50, 100 or 200 ng/ml of hM-CSF for 5 days at 37°C in 5% CO₂. Differences between populations in terms of dimension (FSC, forward scatter) and complexity (SSC, side scatter) were evaluated using flow cytometry. Boxplots indicate the median (middle line), 25th and 75th percentiles (boxes), maximum and minimum (whiskers) of FSC/SSC of three independent experiments performed in triplicate. Values for each marker were compared using an ANOVA followed by a Kruskall-Wallis test. Different letters indicate significant differences between moM Φ populations (p<0.05).

Giulia Franzoni



Figure 3.2. Morphological analyses of moM Φ populations using confocal microscopy. Blood derived monocytes were differentiated into macrophages through incubation with 10, 20 or 30% (v/v) of porcine plasma, or using 50, 100 or 200 ng/ml of hM-CSF for 5 days at 37°C in 5% CO2. Confocal microscopy observations after staining nuclei in blue with Hoechst 33342 and cytoskeleton in green with Alexa Fluor 488-conjugated Phalloidin. Magnifications are 40X.



Figure 3.3. Expression of cell surface markers by monocytes and moM Φ populations. Monocytes and moM Φ populations were analysed for surface markers expression and differences between monocytes and moM Φ populations in terms of CD163, MHC II-DR and CD203a are displayed. Representative dot plots of monocytes and moM Φ differentiated using 30% of plasma or 50 ng/ml of h M-CSF are shown. Boxplots indicate the median (middle line), 25th and 75th percentiles (boxes), maximum and minimum (whiskers) of positive cells of three independent experiments performed in triplicate. Values of MHC II-DR, CD163 and CD203a expression were compared using a Mann-Whitney Test. Different letters indicate significant differences between moM Φ populations (p<0.05).

Giulia Franzoni

3.3 Assessment of metabolically active cells

The metabolic activity of different moM Φ populations was evaluates using the CellTiter 96® Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay. As displayed in Fig 3.4, moM Φ differentiated using hM-CSF as well as 20% and 30% of autologous porcine plasma showed enhanced metabolic activity compared to monocytes cultured using monocyte medium (RMPI + antibiotics + 10% FBS) alone. M-CSF-moM Φ , and the 200 ng/ml cultures in particular, presented increased activity compared to AP-moM Φ . Significant differences in the metabolic activity were also found between macrophages produced with 10% compared to 30% of autologous plasma.



Figure 3.4 Assessment of the metabolic activity of moM Φ populations. Monocytes were seeded into a 96 well plate and differentiated into moM Φ through incubation with un-supplemented monocyte medium (RMPI + antibiotics + 10% FBS; 'none') or in media supplemented with 10-20-30% (v/v) porcine plasma or monocyte medium with 50-100-200 ng/ml of hM-CSF for 3 days at 37°C in 5% CO2. Metabolic activity was determined using the CellTiter 96® Aqueous Non-Radioactive Cell Proliferation Assay. Background absorbance was subtracted and graph represents the mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals. Values were compared using ANOVA followed by a Kruskall-Wallis test. Different letters indicate significant differences between moM Φ populations (p<0.05).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

3.4 Susceptibility to ASFV

The susceptibility of moM Φ differentiated with the different techniques to ASFV infection was also analysed. The intracytoplasmic expression of late ASFV p72 protein was measured to evaluate if the differentiation method could influence viral tropism. Our results showed that all moM Φ populations expressed p72 at higher levels compared to monocytes, with minimal differences being observed between moM Φ differentiated using the different culture conditions (Figure 3.5). Using 30% of autologous plasma a slightly lower susceptibility to ASFV infection was observed (Figure 3.5).

3.5 LPS-stimulated release of TNF-α

The ability to release TNF- α in response to LPS stimulation was also determined. As displayed in Figure 3.5, all the six moM Φ populations displayed increased TNF- α production compared to monocytes. MoM Φ differentiated using 200 ng/mL M-CSF secreted the greatest amount of TNF- α . No significant differences between those cultured in 50, 100 ng/mL M-CSF and 30% of porcine plasma were found. Macrophages differentiated in 10% of porcine plasma produced the lowest amount of TNF- α (Figure 3.5).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari



Figure 3.5. Susceptibility to ASFV infection and TNF- α release in response to LPS stimulation by monocytes and moM Φ . On the top, susceptibility to ASFV is displayed. Monocytes and moM Φ populations were mock-infected or infected with the virulent ASFV isolate 22653/14 using a MOI of 1. 24 hours pi cells were harvested and infection was evaluated by intracytoplasmic detection of the viral p72 in flow cytometry. The mean data \pm SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Below, TNF- α release in response to LPS stimulation is displayed. Monocytes and moM Φ differentiated with different methods were left untreated or stimulated with 100 ng/ml of LPS for 6 hours. Supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C till analysis. The mean data +/- SD from five independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. TNF- α amounts in culture supernatants were evaluated using an ELISA assay. For both panels, differences between groups were compared using an ANOVA followed by a Kruskall-Wallis test. Different letters indicate significant differences between moM Φ populations (p<0.05).

Giulia Franzoni

3.6 Patterns of cytokine secretion

The basal release of a panel of cytokines from moM Φ differentiated under the different culture conditions was assessed using a multiplex immunoassay. No differences in the levels of IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α were observed between macrophage populations (data not shown). Instead statistically significant differences were detected in the levels of IL-10, IL-12, IL-1RA (Figure 3.6). MoM Φ differentiated using 100 and 200 ng/mL hM-CSF released a statistically significantly higher amount of IL-10 compared to AP-moM Φ . Instead the supernatants of AP-moM Φ contained statistically significant higher amounts of IL-12, but this was also present in the background control (RPMI-1640 supplemented with 30% of porcine plasma), suggesting that the IL-12 was derived from the autologous plasma as opposed to being released by the AP-moM Φ . Higher levels of IL-1RA were detected in the supernatant of AP-moM Φ compared to M-CSF-moM Φ or the background control.

Finally, differences in the ability of moM Φ produced under selected differentiation culture conditions (30% of plasma and 50 ng/ml of hM-CSF) to respond to classical and alternative activation were assessed. Differentiating cells under these conditions resulted in the same levels of metabolic activity (Figure 3.4) and so ensured that the number of live cells in culture would not influence the results. Culture media was discarded before macrophage stimulation. As represented in Figure 3.7, using both protocols, classical activation resulted in release of IL-12 and pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α . Higher levels of IL-1 α , IL-1 β , TNF- α were observed in moM1 derived from 50 ng/ml M-CSF-moM Φ compared to 30% APmoM Φ , instead there were no differences in the other cytokines tested. Almost Giulia Franzoni

undetectable levels of cytokines were observed after alternative activation of either moM Φ population.



Figure 3.6. Basal cytokine release from moM Φ differentiated in different culture conditions. Blood derived monocytes were differentiated into moM Φ through incubation with 10, 20 or 30% (v/v) of porcine plasma, or using 50, 100 or 200 ng/ml of hM-CSF for 5 days at 37°C in 5% CO2. IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-RA, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12 and TNF- α in culture supernatants and background control (BKG) were evaluated using a Porcine Cytokine/Chemokine Magnetic Bead Panel Quantikine, according to manufacturer's protocol. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Values for each cytokine were

Giulia Franzoni
compared using an ANOVA followed by a Kruskall-Wallis test. The different letters indicate significant differences between moM Φ populations (p<0.05).



Figure 3.7. Cytokines release by classically and alternatively activated moM Φ . MoM Φ differentiated through incubation with 30% (v/v) of porcine plasma (white bar) and using 50 ng/ml of hM-CSF (black bar) were both classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated. For classical activation macrophages were stimulated with 100 ng/ml of recombinant porcine IFN- γ and 100 ng/ml of LPS while for alternative activation with 20 ng/ml of recombinant porcine IL-4 for 24 hours at 37°C in 5% CO₂. IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-RA, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12 and TNF- α were detected in culture supernatants using a Porcine Cytokine/Chemokine Magnetic Bead Panel Quantikine, according to manufacturer's protocol. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Values for each cytokine were compared using a Mann-Whitney Test. Different letters indicate significant differences between macrophage populations (p<0.05).

Giulia Franzoni

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS: CHARACTERIZATION OF THE INTERACTION OF ASFV WITH MONOCYTES AND MACROPHAGE SUBSETS

4.1 Introduction

ASFV mainly targets cells of the myeloid lineage, especially monocytes and macrophages, thought to be crucial for viral persistence and dissemination (Sierra *et al.*, 1991, Sánchez-Cordón *et al.*, 2008). Infection with virulent ASFV isolates evolves towards cell lysis at very late time of infection (Breese and DeBoer, 1966), since they express proteins (such as A224L, A179L, EP153R) that prevent apoptosis, allowing infected cells to survive and disseminate the virus through the body (Nogal *et al.*, 2001, Galindo *et al.*, 2008, Hurtado *et al.*, 2004). On the contrary, the avirulent tissue-culture adapted BA71V strain is able to infect macrophages and to synthesise viral late proteins, but induces early cell death, preventing the production of infectious viral progeny (Zsak *et al.*, 2001).

To date few studies analysed the effects of ASFV on monocytes and macrophages in terms of their expression of surface markers (Sánchez-Torres *et al.*, 2003, Lithgow *et al.*, 2014) or cytokine and chemokine responses (Gómez del Moral *et al.*, 1999, Gil *et al.*, 2008, Gil et al., 2003, Zhang *et al.*, 2006, Fishbourne *et al.*, 2013) and none have compared responses of activated macrophage subsets. Considering the central role of M Φ for ASFV pathogenesis and the effects of classical and alternative activation on M Φ , it was tested if cells in distinct activation statues reacted differently to ASFV, with differences between isolates varying in virulence. Virulent isolates might have developed mechanisms to affect activated macrophages responses, to promote their survival and dissemination in the host. To address these questions, in the second part of the work a detailed *in vitro* analysis of the interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with a virulent (22653/14) and an avirulent (BA71V) ASFV strains was conducted.

Giulia Franzoni

4.2 Generation of monocyte-derived macrophage subsets

Considering the results generated in the first phase of the work, porcine moM Φ were generated by culturing porcine monocytes in media supplemented with 50 ng/ml of hM-CSF for 5 days. These cells were activated by the classical or alternative method for a further 24 hours. Monocytes differentiation into macrophages and their activation was assessed by confocal microscopy and flow cytometry, as displayed in figure 4.1 and 4.2. All monocyte–derived macrophage subsets were larger than their monocyte precursors and presented with a spherical shape with short hairy protrusions on their surface (Figure 4.1A). In addition, they presented higher dimension (forward scatter; FSC) and granularity (side scatter; SSC) as well as expressed higher levels of CD163, and MHC II-DR than monocytes (Figure 4.1B and 4.2). No differences in terms of dimension (FSC) and granularity (SSC) were observed between macrophage subsets, whereas these populations differed in terms of surface markers expression. In accordance with previous studies (Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014), classical activation induced increase in the MHC II-DR expression, and IL-4 pre-treatment resulted in a little reduction of the MFI of CD163 (Figure 4.1B).

Giulia Franzoni 'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari













Figure 4.1. Differentiation of monocytes into macrophage subsets. Blood derived monocytes were analysed directly or differentiated into macrophages using hM-CSF. Un-activated macrophages (moM Φ) were left un-treated or activated for 24 hours in a classical (IFN- γ and LPS, moM1) or alternative (IL-4, moM2) way. Differentiation of monocytes into macrophages and their activation was morphologically assessed by confocal microscopy (original magnification 40X) (A). Differences between monocytes and derived macrophage subsets in terms of FSC (forward scatter), SSC (side scatter) and expression of CD163 and MHC II-DR were assessed by flow cytometry (B). The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Values were compared using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05. Giulia Franzoni





MHC II-DR: 9.59 MHC II-DR 115.48 MHC II-DR: 324.98 MHC II-DR: 119.10

Figure 4.2 Representative dot plots of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets. Differences between monocytes and monocyte-derived macrophage subsets in terms of FSC (forward scatter), SSC (side scatter) and expression of CD163 and MHC II-DR were assessed by flow cytometry. In panel A gating strategy used to investigate surface marker expression on monocytes/macrophages are displayed: cells with FSC and SSC typical for monocytes/macrophages and viable (Live/Dead Fixable Dead Cell Stain⁻) were analysed for surface expression of surface markers. Gating were set by comparing staining with an isotype control mAb. In panel B representative dot plots of monocytes and macrophage subsets are displayed. Below each plot, MFI values for SSC/FSC or surface markers are reported, while inside each plot % of CD163⁺ or MHC II-DR⁺ cells are indicated.

4.3 Monocytes and macrophage subsets susceptibility to ASFV infection

Susceptibility of monocytes and macrophage subsets to ASFV infection was assessed by quantification of the intracellular levels of the late protein p72 by flow cytometry, using the gating strategy displayed in Figure 4.3A. Cells were mock-infected or infected with the tissue-culture adapted BA71V or the virulent Sardinian isolate 22653/14, using a MOI of 1. As displayed in Figure 4.3, for both isolates, macrophages were more susceptible to ASFV infection than freshly isolated monocytes. Classical activation resulted in a higher resistance to ASFV infection, with differences between isolates varying in virulence, whereas for both BA71V and 22653/14 similar levels of p72 proteins were observed between moM Φ and moM2. 22653/14 presented greater ability to infect monocytes and moM1 than the avirulent strain, in fact only 5-10% of p72⁺ monocytes and moM1 were detected after BA71V infection (Figure 4.3). Using a MOI of 1, after 22653/14 infection, statistically significant differences between moM Φ and moM1 were observed only in some of the pig analysed (data not shown). In order to check if the differences observed between 22653/14 and BA71V in monocytes and moM1 were due to inhibition to viral protein synthesis, levels of the early protein p30 in monocytes and macrophage subsets were evaluated (Figure 4.4). Despite differences observed between BA71V and 22653/14 infected monocytes in terms of p72, the same levels of $p30^+$ cells were detected in monocytes infected with these strains. Whereas, as displayed in Figure 4.4, 22653/14 infection resulted in higher levels of p30⁺ moM1 than BA71V.

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari



Figure 4.3. Susceptibility to infection by monocytes and derived macrophage subsets. Monocytes and macrophage subsets were infected with the avirulent BA71V or virulent 22653/14 ASFV strain using a MOI of 1, alongside mock-infected control. 18 hours post-infection cells were harvested and % of p72⁺ cells and MFI of p72 were evaluated using flow cytometry. In Panel A gating strategy used to investigate ASFV infection on live monocytes/macrophages is displayed: cells with FSC and SSC typical for monocytes/macrophages and viable (Live/Dead Fixable Dead Cell Stain⁻) were analysed for their intra-cytoplasmic levels of late viral ASFV protein p72; gating were set by comparing staining with mock-infected monocytes, moM Φ , moM1, moM2 are displayed. In Panel C the mean data +/- SD from five independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. For each virus-stimulated conditions values of activated macrophages (moM1 and moM2) were compared to the corresponding un-activated control (moM Φ), using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05.

ASFV p30 (early protein)



Figure 4.4 Expression of the early protein p30 in ASFV-infected monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the avirulent BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI of 1. Mock-infected control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi cells were harvested and percentages of p30⁺ cells and MFI of p30 were evaluated using flow cytometry. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Values of activated macrophages (moM1 and moM2) were compared to the corresponding un-activated control (moM Φ), using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05. Differences in the p30 expression between BA71V and 22653/14 were compared using a Mann-Whitney test.

Then it was assessed if pre-treatment of macrophages with IFN- γ or LPS alone was able to reduce susceptibility to ASFV. Activation with these cytokine alone decreased BA71V but not 22653/14 infection (Figure 4.5). In addition, pre-treatment of macrophages with M1-polarizing factors resulted in a lower expression of the early ASFV protein p30 in BA71V but not 22653/14 infected cells (Figure 4.5).

Giulia Franzoni

BA71V



Figure 4.5 Different expression of early and late proteins in macrophages activated with IFN-g +/- LPS. Un-activated macrophages (moM Φ) were left untreated or activated with IFN- γ or/and LPS for 24 hours and then mock-infected or infected with the avirulent BA71V or the virulent field isolate 22653/14. 18 hours post-infection cells were harvested and expression of p30 and p72 were assessed by flow cytometry. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Representative dot plots of ASFV-infected un-activated and activated macrophages are displayed and below the effect of macrophage activation with IFN- γ +/- LPS on expression of p30 and p72 ASFV proteins is reported. Values of activated macrophages were compared to the corresponding un-activated control (moM Φ), using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.05.

Giulia Franzoni

4.4 ASFV growth in macrophage subsets

A kinetic analysis of BA71V and 22653/14 replication in moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 was conducted by assessing the intracellular levels of p30 and p72 with flow cytometry and the viral copies number in cells supernatants with RT-PCR. As displayed in Figure 4.6, using a MOI of 0.01, 24 hours pi with the virulent 22653/14 both moM1 and moM2 displayed lower levels of ASFV proteins than moM Φ , but at 48 hours pi almost all (around 90%) of the live un-activated and activated macrophages were $p30^+$ or $p72^+$. 72 hours pi it was not possible to acquire 5000 live macrophages in flow cytometry, since the majority of infected macrophages were dead. Using a MOI of 0.01, very low levels of ASFV proteins were detected after infection with the attenuated BA71V strain, even 48 hours pi. 24 hours pi, moM2 displayed little but statistically significantly higher levels of both p30 and p72 proteins than other macrophage subsets, not observed at the later time point. At each time points (0, 24, 48, 72 hours pi), the viral copies numbers in culture supernatants were evaluated. As displayed in Figure 4.6, using a MOI of 0.01 even 72 hours pi with the avirulent BA71V a very low number of viral copies were detected in culture supernatants. Nevertheless, a statistically significant higher number of viral copies was observed in moM2 culture supernatants at 48 and 72 hours pi. On the contrary, using a MOI of 0.01 the virulent 22653/14 isolate was able to actively replicate in all the macrophage subsets, with high levels of viral copies detected 72 hours pi. Despite differences in the percentages of ASFV viral proteins detected 24 hours pi using flow cytometry, no statistically significant differences between macrophage populations in

Giulia Franzoni

terms of viral proteins in culture supernatants were observed at any time pi (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6 Growth characteristic of the ASFV strains on different macrophage subsets. Un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the avirulent BA71V or the virulent 22653/14 ASFV strains, using a MOI of 0.01. After 1.5 hour of incubation cells were washed twice and cultured in fresh monocyte medium. At 0, 24, 48, 72 hours pi triplicate samples were collected: intracytoplasmic levels of p30 and p72 were assessed by flow cytometry. In parallel, at each time points the viral levels in culture supernatants were assessed by qPCR. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. At each time-point values for moM1 and moM2 were compared to the corresponding un-activated control

Giulia Franzoni

(moM Φ), using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05.

4.5 Effect of ASFV infection on surface marker expression on monocytes and derived macrophage subsets

The effect of ASFV infection on expression of CD16, MHC I, MHC II, CD163 was assessed using flow cytometry, analysing differences between BA71V and 22653/14 strains and comparing infected cells with both uninfected bystander and mockinfected cells (Figure 4.7). Because the levels of p72⁺ monocytes and moM1 after BA71V infection using a MOI of 1 were less than 10% (Figure 4.3), it was unreliable to compare infected and bystander cells for these subsets. First it was assessed the effect of mock-infection with a Vero cell lysate and a monocyte-macrophage cell lysate for 18 hours on the expression of CD16, MHC II, MHC I and CD163. No differences in marker expression levels between the 'mock Vero' or 'mock monocyte-macrophage' infection and cells cultured in monocyte medium (data not shown) were observed, and consequently mock-infection controls were performed using monocyte medium. As displayed in Figure 4.7 and 4.8, ASFV infection downregulated the expression of CD16 in porcine monocytes and macrophage subsets. Statistically significant differences in the % of positive cells were observed between infected and both uninfected bystander and mock-infected cells. Infected cells showed a lower MFI of positive cells compared to the mock-controls. MHC I levels on monocytes/macrophages did not change after 22653/14 infection, instead BA71Vinfected moM Φ and moM2 had a lower expression (both percentages and MFI) of this marker than bystander and mock-infected cells (Figure 4.7 and 4.9). Very little difference in MHC II percentages were also detected between infected and bystander

Giulia Franzoni

monocytes and moM2, but not correlated with their MFI (Figure 4.7 and 4.10). As displayed in Figure 4.7 and 4.11, for both strains infected and bystander monocytes/macrophages displayed similar percentages of CD163⁺ cells. However after infection with BA71V both bystander and infected monocytes, moM Φ and moM2 displayed lower levels of CD163 compared to the mock-infected controls. Infection with the virulent 22653/14 virus did not affect CD163 expression in macrophages, nevertheless little but statistically significant differences were observed in the MFI of positive cells between 22653/14-infected and mock-infected monocytes (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7. Effect of ASFV on the surface markers expression of monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V or the virulent 22653/14 strain using a MOI 1, alongside mock-infected controls. 18 hours pi, cells were harvested and expression of p72 and surface markers (CD16, MHC II, MHC I, CD163) were evaluated using flow cytometry. The mean data +/- SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Differences between mock-infected (white) and BA71V-bystader (black), BA71V-infected (horizontal bars), 22653/14-bystander (vertical bars), 22653/14-infected (oblique bars) cells for each marker were evaluated. On the right, differences in terms of % of positive cells are displayed, while on the left MFI of positive cells are reported. Values for each virus-stimulated condition were compared to the corresponding un-stimulated control (mock) using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05.

'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari



Figure 4.8. Effect of ASFV on CD16 expression of monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI 1. Mock-infected control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi, cells were harvested and expression of p72 and CD16 were evaluated using flow cytometry. For each mock or virus-stimulated condition representative dot plots of monocytes, moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 are displayed.



Figure 4.9. Effect of ASFV on MHC I expression of monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI 1. Mock-infected control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi, cells were harvested and expression of p72 and MHC I were evaluated using flow cytometry. For each mock or virus-stimulated condition representative dot plots of monocytes, moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 are displayed.



Figure 4.10. Effect of ASFV on MHC II-DR expression of monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI 1. Mock-infected control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi, cells were harvested and expression of p72 and MHC II-DR were evaluated using flow cytometry. For each mock or virus-stimulated condition representative dot plots of monocytes, moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 are displayed.



Figure 4.11. Effect of ASFV on CD163 expression of monocytes and macrophage subsets. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI 1. Mock-infected control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi, cells were harvested and expression of p72 and CD163 were evaluated using flow cytometry. For each mock or virus-stimulated condition representative dot plots of monocytes, moM Φ , moM1 and moM2 are displayed.

4.6 Production of cytokines in ASFV-infected monocytes/macrophage subsets

Finally, the cytokine responses of monocytes and macrophage subsets to BA71V and 22653/14 were investigated. First it was assessed if mock-infection with clarified Vero cell or monocyte-macrophage cell lysates for 18 hours induced cytokine responses. Since no differences between co-culture with 'mock Vero' or 'mock monocyte-macrophage' and monocytes medium in the levels of GM-CSF, IL-1a, IL-1β, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12, IL-18, TNF-α (data not shown) were detected, monocyte medium was used as the negative control in subsequent experiments. No statistically significant GM-CSF, IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12 or TNF-a responses were observed from monocytes and derived macrophage subsets infected with either strain (data not shown). Instead differences were observed in the levels of IL1- α , IL-1 β and IL-18: moM1 released higher levels of IL1- α , IL-1 β and IL18 in response to BA71V infection compared to uninfected control (Figure 4.12). Differences were also observed in the levels of IL-1a between mock-infected and BA71V-infected monocytes and in the levels of IL-1ß between mock-infected and BA71V-infected moM2 and monocytes, albeit the latter difference was without statistical significance (Figure 4.12).

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari



Figure 4.12. Investigation of cytokines release by monocytes and macrophage subsets in response to ASFV infection. Monocytes, un-activated (moM Φ), classically (moM1) and alternatively (moM2) activated macrophages were infected with the attenuated BA71V strain or with the virulent 22653/14 field strain using a MOI of 1. Mock-control cells were included for each cell type. 18 hours pi, the levels of IL-1 α , IL-1 β and IL-18 in culture supernatants were evaluated. The mean data +/-SD from three independent experiments utilizing different animals are shown. Values for MOCK (white), BA71V (black) and 22653/14 (horizontal bars) were compared using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Kruskal-Wallis test; ***p<0.001, **p<0.01, *p<0.05.

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

As previously stated, the first phase of the work focused on the identification of the optimal method to *in vitro* differentiate porcine monocyte into moM Φ . MoM Φ have been utilised in numerous studies of the porcine immune system, especially in the context of myelotropic viruses such as ASFV and PRRS (Thacker *et al.*, 1998, Sanchez-Torres *et al.*, 2003, Vincent *et al.*, 2005, Fishbourne *et al.*, 2013, Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014, Singleton *et al.*, 2016), but currently there is no standardized protocol for their generation. The availability of a reliable standard technique would add value to efforts to both understand basic porcine macrophage biology and to study pathogen interactions with this cell population. To address this need, in the first phase of the work a comparison of commonly described methods to *in vitro* generate moM Φ was performed: addition of porcine plasma (10 or 20 or 30 % v/v) or hM-CSF (50 or 100 or 200 ng/ml).

Clear phenotypic differences between moM Φ produced under the different conditions were found. moM Φ generated using autologous plasma presented increased granularity compared to those differentiated using hM-CSF, as estimated by their SSC properties in flow cytometry analysis, particularly evident when using plasma concentrations of 30%. moM Φ generated with porcine plasma displayed a more elongated phenotype and, as already noted by other authors (Sànchez *et al.*, 1999), were characterized by the presence of numerous cytoplasmic projections. Using autologous plasma, a greater inter-animal variability was observed, whereas the use of hM-CSF produced macrophage populations characterized by phenotypic homogeneity. Differentiation of monocytes into macrophages is accompanied by the acquisition of new cell surface antigens, whose detection has been widely employed to identify different maturation stages within the monocyte/macrophage lineage. In

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

particular the expression of CD163 (Sanchez *et al*, 1999), a 120kD single pass type 1 transmembrane cell surface glycoprotein, and CD203a, previously clustered as SWC 9 (Dominguez *et al.*, 1998), helps to identify mature macrophages (Sánchez-Torres *et al.*, 2003). Previous studies reported that CD163, CD203a and MHC II-DR are upregulated during *in vitro* MoM Φ differentiation (Kristiansen *et al.*, 2001, Chamorro *et al.*, 2004, Wang *et al.*, 2011) and we observed up-regulation of these surface markers with each of the protocols tested. Nevertheless, the use of higher concentrations of porcine plasma led to a reduced expression of CD163, whereas no significant differences were observed in the levels of CD203a and MHC II-DR between moM Φ populations. A pronounced individual variability in terms of cell surface markers expression, especially evident when analysing CD163 expression, was observed in moM Φ differentiated using porcine autologous plasma. These results suggest that hM-CSF is able to promote the production of a more homogeneous cell population.

Addition of plasma or hM-CSF was able to promote porcine monocyte/macrophage survival in culture, as previously reported by other authors (Wang *et al.*, 2011). A lower number of metabolically active cells were detected when cells were grown in monocyte medium (RPMI + antibiotics + 10% FSB) alone rather than in media supplemented with porcine plasma or h-MCSF. Supplementation with hM-CSF resulted in a higher number of metabolically active cells, particularly evident using the highest concentration tested (200ng/ml). These results are in accordance with previous publications, where the mitogen activity of hM-CSF for porcine monocytes was described (Fairbairn *et al.*, 2013). Monocytes cultured in un-supplemented

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

serum-free RPMI did not survive, as previously reported in humans (Becker *et al.*, 1897) and pigs (Basta *et al.*, 1999).

Then the susceptibility of moM Φ differentiated with different techniques to ASFV infection was assessed, analysing the intracellular levels of the late ASFV p72 protein. Using flow cytometry, it was evaluated if the differentiation method influenced viral tropism. In accordance with previous publications, moM Φ were more susceptible to ASFV infection than freshly isolated monocytes (Basta et al., 1999, McCullough et al., 1999, Sanchez-Torres et al., 2003), but moMP showed similar permissiveness to ASFV infection notwithstanding the different media in which they were grown. MoM Φ differentiation was also assessed by analysing TNF- α release in response to LPS (Gessani *et al.*, 1993). Previous work reported that moM Φ released high levels of this cytokine in response to LPS stimulation with no differences between various pig breeds (Kapetanovic et al., 2013). In our study macrophages differentiated using all 6 protocols released higher levels of TNF- α than freshly isolated monocytes, suggesting that with all the methods cells acquire a macrophage-like functionality. Differences were detected between different concentrations of porcine plasma (10 vs 20 vs 30%) and hM-CSF (50 and 100 vs 200 ng/ml), nevertheless these were probably related to the higher number of viable moM Φ present in culture at time of stimulation.

Then, basal release of cytokines from moM Φ populations and ability to respond to activation were assessed. Using different protocols, small differences were detected in the basal levels of IL-10 and IL-12 in culture supernatants, although IL-12 was also detected in the background plasma control. Despite the immunosuppressive role of IL-10, the levels detected were extremely low and they might not influence the *in*

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

vitro responses of macrophages to external stimuli. In fact, moM Φ differentiated using hM-CSF responded efficiently to classical activation. Greater differences were detected in the levels of IL-1RA; moM Φ differentiated using porcine plasma release higher levels of this cytokine although diversity amongst pigs was observed. IL-1RA, a member of the IL-1 family and inhibitor of the pro-inflammatory effect of IL-1 α and IL1β, is stimulated by many substances including adherent IgG, other cytokines and bacterial or viral component (Arend et al, 1998). In humans and mice it is implicated in the polarization of macrophages in moM2b, in combination with LPS, immune complexes and apoptotic cells (Duque et al., 2014). Our results suggest that some plasma components induce IL1-RA release which might affect macrophage phenotype and potentially skew their response to external stimuli. Few studies have described classical and alternatively macrophage activation in pigs (Garcia-Nicolas et al., 2014, Sang et al., 2014, Singleton et al., 2016). As previously stated, in pigs classical activation induced release of inflammatory cytokines and IL-12. In response to activation with IFN- γ and LPS, moM Φ differentiated using hM-CSF released higher levels of IL-1 α , IL-1 β and TNF- α compared to those generated with autologous plasma and in the latter a pronounced inter-animal variability in terms of IL-12 was observed. Considering the important role of moM1 in host defence to viruses, intracellular bacteria and protozoa (Mosser and Edwards, 2008), our data suggest that in studies on macrophages-intracellular pathogens interactions the use of recombinant hM-CSF for moM Φ generation might be the more suitable protocol. As previously stated, in humans exposure to IL-4 polarize cells toward an M2a phenotype, with production of high levels of IL-10, TGF- β , IL-1RA and chemokines

that promotes recruitment of Th2 cells (Mosser, 2003; Duque et al., 2014). In pigs, Giulia Franzoni

independently of the protocols used to mature macrophages, no release of IL-10 or IL-1RA from moM2 was detected. Further studies should be performed to analyse alternative macrophage activation in pigs, but that was beyond the scope of the present work.

In conclusion, data generated in the first phase of the work suggest that all the protocols tested can be considered as suitable to differentiate porcine monocytes into moM Φ . However, the adoption of autologous porcine plasma, especially at high concentrations, yielded to a pronounced cell pleomorphism and the use of 30% of porcine plasma produced moM Φ with basal release of IL-1RA, reduced expression of CD163, and lower ability to respond to classical activation, suggesting that these cells are developing toward a M2b-like phenotype. Instead supplementation with hM-CSF produced macrophage populations characterized by phenotypic and functional homogeneity, provided a better reproducibility between experiments and a slightly higher responsiveness to M1 polarization, even if a little but statistically significant basal release of IL-10 was detected. Nevertheless, the higher proliferation rate found in macrophages cultured in media supplemented with high concentration of hM-CSF could impair *in vitro* study where a constant number of cells is required. The information generated suggested the adoption of low concentration of hM-CSF for porcine moM Φ generation, so in the second part of the work moM Φ were generated using 50 ng/ml of hM-CSF.

The second phase of the work aimed to provide a better understanding of the interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with ASFV. We consider crucial to better caracterise the interaction of ASFV with the porcine immune system, and its target cells in particular, in order to generate information useful to underpin

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

vaccine development efforts. An efficient vaccine against ASFV would be an important tool to fight this disease, which is now threatening the pig industry in Russia and Europe.

Differences in the expression of functional surface markers and cytokine release on monocytes and derived macrophage subsets after *in vitro* infection with ASFV isolates of differing virulence was performed. Few studies have described classical and alternatively macrophage activation in pigs (Singleton *et al.*, 2016, Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014, Sang *et al.*, 2014) and no investigation of the interaction of ASFV with activated macrophage subsets was conducted. As previously stated, macrophages in antithetic polarize status might react differently to ASFV infection, with differences between isolates of diverse virulence, influencing the development of disease rather than acquisition of protective immunity.

First, the susceptibility of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets to ASFV infection was determined. Differentiation of monocytes into macrophages resulted in an increased susceptibility to ASFV infection, in accordance with previous publications (Sánchez-Torres *et al.*, 2013, McCullough *et al.*, 1999, Basta *et al.*, 1999). 22653/14 displayed greater ability to infect monocytes than the avirulent BA71V, with differences in the levels of late (p72) but not early (p30) proteins. These results suggest that BA71V replication in these cells is inhibited in the early stage of replication, whereas the virulent isolate has developed mechanisms to promote its growth in monocytes, which *in vivo* probably results in its ability to disseminate in the host. 22653/14 presented also greater ability to infect moM1 than the avirulent strain and pre-treatment of porcine macrophages with IFN- γ or LPS alone resulted in an increased resistance to BA71V but not 22653/14 infection. Also

Giulia Franzoni

a previous study reported that IFN- γ reduced ASFV replication in porcine monocytes and alveolar macrophages, with inhibition of expression of late (p220 and p72) but not early (p27) proteins (Esparza et al., 1988). The authors did not observe differences in the anti-viral potencies of type II IFN between a virulent (CC83) and an avirulent (BA71V) strains, whereas our data revealed differences between strains varying in virulence. A recent study reported similar results in the sensitivity of ASFV strains to another IFN: IFN- α . Pre-treatment with IFN- α of alveolar macrophages reduced replication of attenuated isolates containing MGF 360/530 deletions but not virulent ASFV strains (Golding et al., 2016). BA71V and other attenuated strains present deletions in the region containing 360/530 MGFs (Zsak et al., 2001), which suppress type I IFN responses (Afonso et al., 2004, Correia et al., 2013) and might also interfere with antiviral genes induced by type II IFN. Our data also showed that pre-treatment of porcine macrophages with LPS alone resulted in an increased resistance to BA71V-infection. Pre-treatment of macrophages with LPS can affect macrophage phagocytotic activity, and thus susceptibility to ASFV infection (Basta et al., 2001), but differences were observed between the avirulent BA71V and the virulent 22653/14 strains. It may be hypothesised that LPS engagement with TLR4 leads to IFN-β expression (Malmgaard, 2014), inducing an antiviral state whose effects are significantly stronger against the avirulent isolate. Both isolates were able to infect moM2, without statistically significant differences using an MOI of 1. Similar results were observed in the other two studies on activated monocyte-derived macrophages: IFN-y activation almost completely prevented moM Φ infection by a low virulent PRRSV, but not or only partially to virulent field isolates (Garcia-Nicolas et al., 2014), whereas M2 polarization did not

Giulia Franzoni

interfere with PRRSV replication (Singleton *et al.*, 2016, Garcia-Nicolas *et al.*, 2014).

Using an MOI of 0.01, the ability of the two ASFV strains to grow in macrophage subsets was evaluated. Macrophage activation, especially classical, resulted in an initial reduction of 22653/14 replication; nevertheless 48 hours pi almost all (>90%) of the live moM1 and moM2 were $p30^+/p72^+$ and no differences between macrophage subsets were observed in the levels of viral copies number at any time points, suggesting that activation only delayed and did not inhibit 22653/14 replication in these cells. Interestingly, using an MOI of 0.01 only little levels of ASFV viral proteins were detected after BA71V-infection. Probably using a low MOI the replication of the avirulent strain in macrophages is inhibited soon after infection, before the synthesis of early viral proteins, whereas after high MOI infection BA71V is able to perform initial stages of replication, but then infected cells undergo apoptosis, preventing the production of infectious viral progeny. Little but statistically significant differences were observed between macrophage subsets in the intracellular levels of ASFV proteins 24 hours pi with the avirulent strain. moM2 display higher permissiveness to BA71V-infection that moM Φ and moM1, suggesting that alternative macrophage activation is negatively correlated with ASFV resistance.

The effect of ASFV-infection on cell surface markers was next investigated. In accordance with previous publication, our results showed that ASFV down-regulates CD16 expression on monocytes and macrophages (Sanchez-Torres *et al.*, 2003, Lithgow *et al.*, 2014). CD16 is a low-affinity receptor for the IgG Fc, that mediates phagocytosis and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (Dato *et al.*, 1992). Both

Giulia Franzoni

isolates down-regulated the expression of this marker, so this effect has not been lost during BA71V attenuation. Our data suggested that down-regulation is a direct consequence of ASFV infection and occurs after late protein synthesis. Downregulation of CD16 could impact the function of infected cells and ASFV might modulate the expression of surface markers on these cells in order to reduce their anti-microbial/viral activity, promoting the distribution of cellular sources to synthesize new viral proteins. The effect of ASFV on MHC class I and II expression was assessed. MHC II present antigenic peptides to CD4 T cells, whereas CD8 T cells recognize antigens presented by MHC I (Trombetta and Mellman, 2005), so modulation of their expression can thus affect antigen presentation and development of adaptive immune responses.

22653/14-infected monocytes/macrophages presented similar MHC-I levels to bystander or mock-infected cells, instead BA71V-infected moMΦ and moM2 displayed a lower percentage of MHC I⁺ cells than uninfected cells. This downregulation might be due to a general blockade of the protein synthesis, a consequence of pro-apoptotic signals that occurs after infection with the avirulent strain, or by other mechanisms commonly used by viruses to inhibit MHC class I expression, such as cellular transport inhibition or active removal from the cell surface (Tortorella *et al.*, 2000). In a previous study ASFV infection was associated with down-regulation of IFN-α-induced MHC class I expression on aortic endothelial cells, where activation of the apoptotic pathway occurred rapidly after infection (Valee *et al.*, 2001). Probably in the absence of the mechanisms developed by virulent ASFV strains to survive in myeloid cells, ASFV-infected cells undergo apoptosis and downregulate MHC class I, activating NK cell killing (Lanier, 2005). Another hypothesis

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

might be that infection with BA71V and not with 22653/14 leads to a higher release of some IFN-α subtypes, with inhibitory action on MHC class I expression. Even if the release of type I IFN in response to ASFV infection was not assessed, a previous study reported that a low virulent ASFV isolate induced enhanced expression of IFN- α than virulent one (Gil et al., 2008) and some IFN- α subtypes have shown inhibitory control on MHC I expression on porcine cells (Zanotti et al., 2015). The absence of MHC class I down-regulation in moM1 might be due to the fact that viral replication is inhibited soon after infection, so the signals that induce MHC class I down-regulation in BA71V-infected moM Φ do not occur. Extremely little differences were observed in the MHC-II expression of monocytes/macrophages, suggesting that ASFV does not modulate the expression of this marker, as previously described for monocytes, alveolar (Sánchez-Torres et al., 2003) and bone marrow derived macrophages (Lithgow et al., 2014). Finally, we analysed the effect of ASFV on CD163. A role of this molecule in the process of infection of porcine monocytes/macrophages by ASFV has been suggested, but a recent study suggested that this marker was not essential in ASFV infection (Sánchez-Torres et al., 2013, Lithgow et al., 2014). Using p72 mAb to determine the intracellular levels of ASFV, infected monocytes/macrophages expressed similar percentage of CD163 to bystander cells, supporting the results of Lithgow et al. (2014). Levels of CD163 on BA71V-infected cells were always lower than the mock-infected control, perhaps because its synthesis was inhibited, as a consequence of pro-apoptotic signals, or because its extracellular portion was released after infection, in response to inflammatory or other stimuli (Ezquerra et al., 2009).

Giulia Franzoni

study the cytokine responses the final part of the of porcine In monocyte/macrophages to ASFV infection were characterised. Previous studies reported that macrophage infection with ASFV resulted in an enhanced expression of mRNA levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-15) (Gómez del Moral et al., 1999, Gil et al., 2003, Zhang et al. 2006), with differences between isolates of different virulence (Gil et al., 2008). Contrasting results were reported on the levels of TNF- α in culture supernatants: Gomez del Moral *et al.* (1999) observed an increased in the levels of this cytokine in culture supernatant after infection with the virulent E-75, instead Zhang et al. (2006) could not detect it, despite the increase of its mRNA in the cells soon after infection with the virulent Malawi LIL120/1 and the low virulent OURT88/3. Authors speculated that post-transcriptional events involved in protein stability could affect the levels of the protein accumulated. In accordance to the latter study no TNF- α release in response to ASFV infection was detected in our work. These differences might be related to the different strains adopted. In accordance with Zhang et al. (2008) IL-1ß release was observed in response to ASFV infection, but we observed higher IL-1ß levels from monocytes/activated macrophages mainly in response to the avirulent BA71V strain. Also higher levels of IL-1 α were detected after BA71V infection in comparison to the virulent 22653/14. Both IL-1 α and IL-1 β are strongly pro-inflammatory cytokines and perform their functions through binding of the IL-1 receptor (IL-1R) (Duque and Descoteaox, 2014). IL-1 β is synthesized as a biologically inactive precursor inside the cell and it is cleaved by the enzyme caspase-1 to the biologically active mature form that is released from cells (Arend et al., 2008). IL-1B has a pro-

Giulia Franzoni

apoptotic role (Friedlander et al., 1996), so it could be speculated that the release of IL-1ß after BA71V infection may contribute to the early apoptosis of porcine monocyte/macrophages, which in vivo probably limits viral replication and proinflammatory dysregulation. The virulent 22653/14 might have developed mechanism to inhibit IL-1 β release, in order to promote its replication inside monocyte/macrophages. Gil et al. (2008) reported an increase of the IL-12p40 levels in macrophage supernatants after ASFV infection, with differences between isolates of different virulence (Gil et al., 2008). IL-12 release after ASFV infection of monocytes/macrophage subsets was not detected in our experiments, and this difference might due to the fact that an avirulent (BA71V) and not a low virulent (NH/P68) isolate was tested, or because IL-12p40 is also a subunit of IL-23 (Oppmann et al., 2000), which might be released in response to infection with low virulent ASFV strains. Nevertheless, an increase in the levels of another potent IFN- γ inducer was detected in the supernatants of BA71V infected macrophages: IL-18 (Dinarello, 1999). This cytokine is a member of the IL-1 family and, like IL-1 β , is synthesized as a inactive precursor molecule which is cleaved by caspase-1 before or during the released from cells (Dinarello, 1999; Arend et al., 2008). IL-18 synergizes with IL-12 to promote the development of a TH1 response and it activates T cells to synthesize IL-2, IFN- γ and TNF- α (Dinarello, 1999). Release of IL-18 may be implicated in the acquisition of a TH1 cell response, correlated to protection against ASFV (Takamatsu et al., 2013), and the difference observed between isolates of different virulence might suggest that 22653/14 have developed mechanism to counteract the induction of this response.

Giulia Franzoni

In summary, our detailed in *vitro* analysis of the interaction of ASFV isolates varying in virulence with monocytes and derived macrophage subsets revealed that compared to the avirulent BA71V strain, the field isolate 22653/14 showed an enhanced capacity to replicate in monocytes and moM1, did not induced MHC I downregulation in infected moM Φ /moM2 and induced lower release of IL-18, IL-1 β and IL-1 α . It is hoped that the observed strains differences will be valuable to aid our understanding of the pathogenesis and immunomodulation of host cell responses by ASFV.

REFERENCES

- Achenbach JE, Gallardo C, Nieto-Pelegrin E, Rivera-Arroyo B, Degefa-Negi T, Arias M, Jenberie S, Mulisa DD, Gizaw D, Gelaye E, Chibssa TR, Belaye A, Loitsch A, Forsa M, Yami M, Diallo A, Soler A, Lamien CE, Sanchez-Vizcaino JM. 2016. Identification of a new genotype of African Swine Fever Virus in domestic pigs from Ethiopia. Transbound Emerg Dis. doi:10.1111/tbed.12511.
- Afonso CL, Piccone ME, Zaffuto KM, Neilan J, Kutish GF, Lu Z, Balinsky CA, Gibb TR, Bean TJ, Zsak L, Rock DL. 2004. African swine fever virus multigene family 360 and 530 genes affect host interferon response. J Virol. 78:1858–1864.
- Alonso C, Miskin J, Hernáez B, Fernandez-Zapatero P, Soto L, Cantó C, Rodríguez-Crespo I, Dixon L, Escribano JM, 2001. African swine fever virus protein p54 interacts with the microtubular motor complex through direct binding to light-chain dynein. J Virol. 75:9819–9827.
- 4. Alonso C. 2013. African swine fever conquers new territories. Virus Res. 173:1-2.
- Alonso C, Galindo I, Cuesta-Geijo MA, Cabezas M, Hernaez B, Mu⁻noz-Moreno R. 2013. African swine fever virus-cell interactions: From virus entry to cell survival. Virus Res. 173:42–57.
- Alonso F, Domínguez J, Vi⁻nuela E, Revilla Y. 1997. African swine fever virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes recognize the 32 kDa immediate early protein (vp32). Virus Res. 49:123–130.
- 7. Andres G, Simon-Mateo C, Vinuela E. 1997. Assembly of African swine fever virus: role of polyprotein pp220. J Virol. 71:2331–2341.
- 8. Andres G, Alejo A, Salas J, Salas ML. 2002. African swine fever virus polyproteins pp220 and pp62 assemble into the core shell. J Virol. 76: 12473–12482.
- Astghik Hakobyan A, Arabyan E, Avetisyan A, Abroyan L, Hakobyan L, Zakaryan H. 2016. Apigenin inhibits African swine fever virus infection in vitro. Arch Virol. doi:10.1007/s00705-016-3061-y.
- 10. Arend WP, Palmer G, Gabay C. 2008. IL-1, IL-18, and IL-33 families of cytokines. Immunological reviews 223:20-38.
- 11. Argilaguet JM, Pérez-Martín E, Nofrarías M, Gallardo C, Accensi F, Lacasta A, Mora M, Ballester M, Galindo-Cardiel I, López-Soria S, Escribano JM, Reche PA, Rodríguez F. 2012. DNA vaccination partially protects against African swine fever virus lethal challenge in the absence of antibodies. PLoS One. 7:e40942.
- Argilaguet JM, Pérez-Martín E, López S, Goethe M, Escribano JM, Giesow K, Keil GM, Rodríguez F. 2013. BacMam immunization partially protects Giulia Franzoni
pigs against sublethal challenge with African swine fever virus. Antiviral Res. 98:61-65.

- 13. Banchereau J, Steinman M. 1998. Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. Nature. 392:245-252.
- Basta S, Knoetig SM, Spagnuolo-Weaver M, Allan G, McCullough KC. 1999. Modulation of monocytic cell activity and virus susceptibility during differentiation into macrophages. J Immunol. 162:3961-3969.
- 15. Basta S, Knoetig SM, Summerfield A, McCullough KC. 2001. Lipopolysaccharide and phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate both impair monocyte differentiation, relating cellular function to virus susceptibility. Immunology. 103:488-497.
- Bastos ADS, Penrith ML, Cruciere C, Edrich JL, Hutchings G, Roger F, Couacy-Hymann E, Thomson GR. 2003. Genotyping field strains of African swine fever virus by partial p72 gene characterization. Arch Virol. 148:693-706.
- 17. Beltran-Alcrudo D, Lubroth J, Depner K, De La Rocque S. African swine fever in the Caucasus. FAO; 2008. pp. 1–8 [EMPRES Watch (Internet)] ftp://ftp.fao.org/docrep/fao/011/aj214e/aj214e00.pdf.
- 18. Berg C, Wilker S, Roider J, Klettner A. 2013. Isolation of porcine monocyte population: a simple and efficient method. Vet Res Commun. 37:239-241.
- Blome S, Gabriel C, Beer M. 2014. Modern adjuvants do not enhance the efficacy of an inactivated African swine fever virus vaccine preparation. Vaccine. 32:3879–3882.
- Bonneville M, O'Brien R, Born W. 2010. γδ T cell effector functions: a blend of innate programming and acquired plasticity. Nature Reviews Immunology. 10:467-478.
- Boshoff CI, Bastos AD, Gerber LJ, Vosloo W. 2007. Genetic characterisation of African swine fever viruses from outbreaks in southern Africa (1973– 1999). Vet Microbiol. 121:45–55.
- 22. Breese SS Jr, DeBoer CJ. 1966. Electron microscope observations of African swine fever virus in tissue culture cells. Virology. 28:420–428.
- 23. Bulimo WD, Miskin JE, Dixon LK. 2000. An ARID family protein binds to the African swine fever virus encoded ubiquitin conjugating enzyme, UBCv1. FEBS Letters. 471:17–22.
- Burmakina G, Malogolovkin A, Tulman ER, Zsak L, Delhon G, Diel DG, Shobogorov NM, Morgunov YP, Morgunov SY, Kutish GF, Kolbasov D, Rock DL. 2016. African swine fever virus serotype-specific proteins are significant protective antigens for African swine fever. J Gen Virol. 97:1670-1675.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- Carrascosa JL, Carazo JM, Carrascosa AL, Garcia N, Santisteban A, Vinuela E. 1984. General morphology and capsid fine structure of African swine fever virus particles. Virology. 132:160–172.
- 26. Carrascosa AL, Bustos MJ, de Leon P. 2011. Methods for growing and titrating African swine fever virus: field and laboratory samples. Curr Protoc Cell Biol. 26:14.
- Castello A, Quintas A, Sanchez EG, Sabina P, Nogal M, Carrasco L, Revilla Y. 2009. Regulation of host translational machinery by African swine fever virus. PLoS Pathogens. 5:e1000562.
- Chamorro S, Revilla C, Alvarez B, Lopez-Fuertes L, Ezquerra A, Dominguez J. 2000. Phenotypic characterization of monocyte subpopulations in the pigs. Immunobiology. 202:82-93.
- 29. Chamorro S, Revilla C, Álvarez B, Alonso F, Ezquerra A, Domínguez J. 2004. Phenotypic and functional heterogeneity of porcine blood monocytes and its relation with maturation. Immunology. 114:63-71.
- 30. Chen X, Yang J, Ji Y, Okoth E, Liu B, Li X, Yin H, Zhu Q. 2016. Recombinant Newcastle disease virus expressing African swine fever virus protein 72 is safe and immunogenic in mice. Virological Sinica. 31:150-159.
- 31. Correia S, Ventura S, Parkhouse RM (2013) Identification and utility of innate immune system evesion mechanisms of ASFV. Virus Res 173:87-100.
- 32. Costard S, Wieland B, de Glanville W, Jori F, Rowlands R, Vosloo W, Roger F, Pfeiffer DU, Dixton L. 2009. African swine fever: how can global spread be prevented?. Phil Trans R Soc B. 364:2683–2696.
- 33. Costard S, Mur L, Lubroth J, Sanchez-Vizcaino JM, Pfeiffer DU. 2013. Epidemiology of African swine fever virus. Virus Res. 173:191-197.
- 34. Cuesta-Geijo MA, Galindo I, Hernáez B, Quetglas JI, Dalmau-Mena I, Alonso C. 2012. Endosomal maturation Rab7 GTPase and Phosphoinositides in African Swine Fever Virus entry. PLoS ONE. 7:e48853.
- 35. Cuesta-Geijo MA, Chiappi M, Galindo I, Barrado GL, Muroz-Moreno R, Carrascosa JL, Alonso C. 2015. Cholesterol Flux Is Required for Endosomal Progression of African Swine Fever Virions during the Initial Establishment of Infection. J Virol. 25:1534:1543.
- 36. Dato ME, Wierda WG, Kim YB. 1992. A triggering structure recognised by G7 monoclonal antibody on porcine lymphocytes and granulocytes. Cell Immunol. 140:468-477.
- 37. Decisione 2005/362/CE della commissione, del 2 maggio 2005, recante approvazione del piano di eradicazione della peste suina africana nei suini selvatici in Sardegna, Italia (GU L 118 del 5.5.2005, pag 37).
- Decisione 2005/363/CE della Commissione, del 2 maggio 2005, relativa a talune misure di protezione della salute animale contro la peste suina africana in Sardegna, Italia (GU L 118 del 5.5.2005, pag 39).

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 39. Decisione di esecuzione 2014/178/UE, del 27 marzo 2014, recante misure di protezione contro la peste suina africana in taluni stati membri (GU L 95 del 29.3.2014, pag 47).
- 40. Deliberazione 50/17 del 16.12.2014, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna. Adozione Piano d'azione straordinario per il contrasto e l'eradicazione della peste suina africana in Sardegna. Emendamenti al disegno di legge concernente 'Disposizioni urgenti per l'eradicazione della peste suina africana'.
- 41. Determinazione n. 7 del 15.10.2015, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna. Quarto provvedimento attuativo del Programma straordinario di eradicazione della Peste Suina Africana 2015-2017, recante eradicazione della PSA nelle popolazioni di cinhiali selvatici e allevati.
- 42. Determinazione n. 25 del 20.11.2015, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna. Modifica del quarto provvedimento attuativo del Programma straordinario di eradicazione della Peste Suina Africana 2015-2017, recante eradicazione della PSA nelle popolazioni di cinhiali selvatici e allevati.
- 43. Determinazione n. 87 del 11.2.2015, Regione Autonoma della Sardegna. Secondo provvedimento attuativo del Programma straordinario di eradicazione della Peste Suina Africana 2015-2017, recante norme e disposizioni sul controllo della malattia nei suini domestici e lungo la filiera di produzione delle carni suine per l'anno 2015.
- 44. Denyer MS, Wileman TE, Stirling CMA, Zuber B, Takamatsu HH. 2006. Perforin expression can define CD8 positive lymphocyte subsets in pigs allowing phenotypic and functional analysis on natural killer, cytotoxic, natural killer T and MHC un-restricted cytotoxic T-cells. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 110:279–292.
- 45. Devilder M, Allain S, Dousset C, Bonneville M, Scotet E. 2009. Early triggering of exclusive IFN-γ responses of human γδT cells by TLR activated myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells. J Immunol. 183:3625-3633.
- 46. Dinarello CA. 1999. Interleukin-18. Methods. 19:121-132.
- 47. Direttiva 2002/60/CE del Consiglio del 27/giugno/2002, recante disposizioni specifiche per la lotta contro la peste suina africana e recanti modifica della direttiva 92/119/CEE per quanto riguarda la malattia di Teshen e la peste suina africana (GU L 192 del 20.7.2002, pag 27).
- 48. Dixon LK, Abrams CC, Bowick G, Goatley LC, Kay-Jackson PC, Chapman D, Liverani E, Nix R, Silk R, Zhang F. 2004. African swine fever virus proteins involved in evading host defence systems. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 100:117–134.
- 49. Dixon LK, Escribano JM, Martins C, Rock DL, Salas ML, Wilkinson PJ. 2005: Asfarviridae. In Virus Taxonomy, VIIIth Report of the ICTV. Edited

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

by Fauquet CM, Mayo MA, Maniloff J, Desselberger U, Ball LA. London: Elsevier/Academic Press; 135-143.

- 50. Dixon LK, Chapman DAG, Netherton CL, Upton C. 2013a. African swine fever virus replication and genomics. Virus Res. 173:3–14.
- 51. Dixon LK, Abrams CC, Chapman DDG, Goatley LC, Netherton CL, Taylor G, Takamatsu HH. 2013b. Prospects for Development of African Swine Fever Virus Vaccines. Roth JA, Richt JA, Morozov IA (eds): Vaccines and Diagnostics for Transboundary Animal Diseases. Dev Biol (Basel). Basel, Karger, 2013:147-157.
- 52. Dominguez J, Ezquerra A, Alonso F, McCullough K, Summerfield A, Bianchi A, Zwart RJ, Kimd YB, Blechae F, Eichere S, Murtaughf M, Pampuschf M, Burgerf K. 1998. Porcine myelomonocytic markers: summary of the second international swine CD workshop. Vet Imm Imm. 60:329-341.
- 53. Duque GA, Descoteaux A. 2014. Macrophage Cytokines: Involvement in Immunity and Infectious Diseases. Front Immunol. 5:491.
- 54. Enjuanes L, Carrascosa AL, Moreno MA, Viñuela E. 1976. Titration of African swine fever (ASF) virus. J Gen Virol. 32:471-477.
- 55. Epifano C, Krijnse-Locker J, Salas ML, Rodriguez JM, Salas J. 2006a. The African swine fever virus nonstructural protein pB602L is required for formation of the icosahedral capsid of the virus particle. J Virol. 80:12260–12270.
- 56. Epifano C, Krijnse-Locker J, Salas ML, Salas J, Rodriguez JM. 2006b. Generation of filamentous instead of icosahedral particles by repression of African swine fever virus structural protein pB438L. J Virol. 80:11456– 11466.
- 57. Escribano JM, Galindo I, Alonso C. 2013. Antibody-mediated neutralization of African swine fever virus: Myths and facts. Virus Res.173:101-109.
- 58. Esparza E, Gonzalez JG, Vilquela E. 1988. Effect of Interferon- α , Interferon- γ and Tumour Necrosis Factor on African Swine Fever Virus Replication in Porcine Monocytes and Macrophages. J Gen Virol. 69:2973-2980.
- 59. Ezquerra A, Revilla C, Alvarez B, Perez C, Alonso F, Dominguez J. 2009. Porcine myelomonocytic markers and cell populations. Dev Comp Immunol. 33:284-298.
- Fairbairn L, Kapetanovic R, Beraldi D, Sester DP, Tuggle CK, Archiblad AL, Hume DA. 2013. Comparative analysis of monocyte subsets in the pig. J Immunol. 190:6389-96.
- 61. Fehniger T, Caligiuri M. 2001. Interleukin 15: biology and relevance to human disease. Blood. 97:14-32.
- 62. Fernández de Marco M, Salguero FJ, Bautista MJ, Núñez A, Sánchez-Cordón PJ, Gómez-Villamandos JC. 2007. An immunohistochemical study of the

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

tonsils in pigs with acute African swine fever virus infection. Res Vet Sci. 83:198-203.

- 63. Filipe-Santos O, Bustamante J, Chapgier A, Vogt G, de Beaucoudrey L, Feinberg J, Jouanguy E, Boisson-Dupuis S, Fieschi C, Picard C, Casanova JL. 2006. Inborn errors of IL-12/23 and IFN-γ mediated immunity: molecular, cellular, and clinical features. Seminar Immunology. 18:347-361.
- 64. Firinu A, Fuiu A, Cossu P, Patta C. 1988. Indagine socio economica sulla peste suina africana in provincia di Nuoro. Proc Int Meet on African Swine Fever, Cala Gonone, Italy, 5–7 October 1988. Quad Ist Zooprofilatt Sper Sardegna 5, pp. 179–199.
- 65. Fishbourne E, Abrams CC, Takamatsu HH, Dixon L. 2013. Modulation of chemokine and chemokine receptor expression following infection of porcine macrophages with African swine fever virus. Vet Micro. 162:937-943.
- 66. Friedlander RM, Gagliardini V, Rotello RJ, Yuan J. 1996. Functional role of interleukine 1 beta (IL-1 beta) in IL-1 beta-converting enzyme-mediated apoptosis. J Exp Med. 184:717-724.
- 67. Galindo I, Hernaez B, Diaz-Gil G, Escribano JM, Alonso C. 2008. A179L, a viral Bcl-2 homologue, targets the core Bcl-2 apoptotic machinery and its upstream BH3 activators with selective binding restrictions for Bid and Noxa. Virology 375:561–572.
- Galindo I, Hernáez B, Berná J, Fenoll J, Cenis JL, Escribano JM, Alonso C. 2011. Comparative inhibitory activity of the stilbenes resveratrol and oxyresveratrol on African swine fever virus replication. Antiviral Res. 91:57– 63.
- 69. Gallardo C, Mwaengo DM, Macharia JM, Arias M, Taracha EA, Soler A, Okoth E, Martín E, Kasiti J, Bishop RP. 2009. Enhanced discrimination of African swine fever virus isolates through nucleotide sequencing of the p54, p72, and pB602L (CVR) genes. Virus Genes. 38:85-95.
- 70. Gallardo C, Fernández-Pinero J, Pelayo V, Gazaev I, Markowska-Daniel I, Pridotkas G, Nieto R, Fernández-Pacheco P, Bokhan S, Nevolko O, Drozhzhe Z, Pérez C, Soler A, Kolvasov D, Arias M. 2014. Genetic Variation among African Swine Fever Genotype II Viruses, Eastern and Central Europe.Emerg Infect Dis. 20:1544-1547.
- Garcia-Escudero R, Andres G, Almazan F, Vinuela E. 1998. Inducible gene expression from African swine fever virus recombinants: analysis of the major capsid protein p72. J Virol 72:3185–3195.
- 72. Garcia-Nicolas O, Baumann A, Vielle NJ, Gomez-Laguna J, Quereda JJ, Pallares FJ, Ramis G, Carrasco L, Summerfield A. 2014. Virulence and genotype-associated infectivity of interferon-treated macrophages by porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome viruses. Virus Res. 179:204-211.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 73. Geissmann F, Jung S, Littman DR. 2003. Blood monocytes consist of two principal subsets with distinct migratory properties. Immunity. 19:71-82.
- 74. Genovesi EV, Villinger F, Gerstner DJ, Whyard TC, Knudsen RC. 1990. Effect of macrophage-specific colony-stimulating factor (CSF-1) on swine monocyte/macrophage susceptibility to in vitro infection by African swine fever virus. Vet Microbiol. 25:153-176.
- 75. Gerner W, Käser T, Saalmüller A. 2009. Porcine T lymphocytes and NK cells un update. Dev Comp immunol. 33:310-320.
- 76. Gessani S, Testa U, Varano B, Di Marzio P, Borghi P, Conti L, Barberi T, Tritarelli E, Martucci R, Seripa D. 1993. Enhanced production of LPSinduced cytokines during differentiation of human monocytes to macrophages. Role of LPS receptors. J Immunol. 151:3758-3766.
- 77. Giammarioli M, Gallardo C, Oggiano A, Iscaro C, Nieto R, Pellegrini C, Dei Giudici S, Arias M, De Mia GM. 2011. Genetic characterisation of African swine fever viruses from recent and historical outbreaks in Sardinia (1978-2009). Virus Genes. 42:377-87.
- 78. Gijzen K, Cambi A, Torensma R, Figdor CG. 2006. Long-term engagement of CD6 and ALCAM is essential for T-cell proliferation induced by dendritic cells. Curr Protein Pet Sci. 7:387-393.
- 79. Gil S, Spagnuolo-Weaver M, Canals A, Sepúlveda N, Oliveira J, Aleixo A, Allan G, Leitão A, Martins CL. 2003. Expression at mRNA level of cytokines and A238L gene in porcine blood-derived macrophages infected in vitro with African swine fever virus (ASFV) isolates of different virulence. Arch Virol. 148:2077-2097.
- 80. Gil S, Sepúlveda N, Albina E, Leitão A, Martins CL. 2008. The low-virulent African swine fever virus (ASFV/NH/P68) induces enhanced expression and production of relevant regulatory cytokines (IFNalpha, TNFalpha and IL12p40) on porcine macrophages in comparison to the highly virulent ASFV/L60. Arch Virol. 153:1845-1854.
- 81. Goatley LC, Twigg SR, Miskin JE, Monaghan P, St-Arnaud R, Smith GL, Dixon LK. 2002. The African swine fever virus protein j4R binds to the alpha chain of nascent polypeptide-associated complex. J Virol. 76:9991–9999.
- 82. Golding J, Goatley L, Goodbourn S, Dixon L, Taylor G, Netherton C. 2016. Sensitivity of African swine fever virus to type I interferon is linked to genes within multigene families 360 and 505. Virology. 493:154–161.
- Gómez del Moral M, Ortu⁻no E, Fernández-Zapatero P, Alonso F, Alonso C, Ezquerra A, Domínguez J. 1999. African swine fever virus infection induces tumor necrosis factor alpha production: implications in pathogenesis. J Virol 73:2173–2180.
- 84. Gomez-Puertas P, Rodriguez F, Oviedo JM, Ramiro-Ibanez F, Ruiz-Gonzalvo F, Alonso C, Escribano JM. 1996. Neutralising antibodies to

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

different proteins of African Swine Fever virus inhibit both virus attachment and internalization. J Virol. 70:5689-5694.

- 85. Gomez-Puertas P, Escribano JM. 1997. Blocking antibodies inhibit complete African swine fever neutralization. Virus Res. 49:115-122.
- 86. Gomez-Puertas P, Oviedo JM, Rodriguez F, Coll J, Escribano JM. 1997. Neutralisation susceptibility of African Swine Fever virus is dependent on the phospholipid composition of viral particles. Virology. 228:180-189.
- 87. Gomez-Puertas P, Rodriguez F, Oviedo JM, Brun A, Alonso C, Escribano JM. 1998. The African swine fever proteins p54 and p30 are involved in two distinct steps of virus attachment and both contribute to the antibody-mediated protective immune response. Virology. 243:461-471.
- Gómez-Villamandos JC, Bautista MJ, Sánchez-Cordón PJ, Carrasco L. 2013. Pathology of African swine fever: The role of monocyte-macrophage. Virus Res. 173:140-149.
- 89. Gordon S. 1998. The role of macrophage in immune regulation. Res Immunol 149:685-688.
- Gordon S. 2003. Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol. 3:23-35.
- 91. Gordon S, Taylor PR. 2005. Monocyte and macrophage heterogeneity. Nat Rev Immunol. 5:953-964.
- 92. Granja AG, Nogal ML, Hurtado C, Del Aguila C, Carrascosa AL, Salas ML, Fresno M, Revilla Y. 2006a. The viral protein A238L inhibits TNF-alpha expression through a CBP/p300 transcriptional coactivators pathway. J Immunol. 176:451–462.
- 93. Granja AG, Sabina P, Salas ML, Fresno M, Revilla Y. 2006b. Regulation of inducible nitric oxide synthase expression by viral A238L-mediated inhibition of p65/RelA acetylation and p300 transactivation. J Virol. 80:10487–10496.
- 94. Grage-Griebenow E, Flad HD, Ernst M. 2001 Heterogeneity of human peripheral blood monocytes subsets. J Leukoc Biol. 69:11-20.
- 95. Gregg DA, Schlafer DH, Mebus CA. 1995. African swine fever virus infection of skin-derived dendritic cells in vitro causes interference with subsequent foot-and-mouth disease virus infection. J Vet Diagn Invest. 7:44-51.
- 96. Gregg DA, Mebus CA, Schlafer DH. 1995. Early infection of interdigitating dendritic cells in the pig lymph node with African swine fever viruses of high and low virulence: immunohistochemical and ultrastructural studies. J Vet Diagn Invest. 7:23-30.
- 97. Heath CM, Windsor M, Wileman T. 2001. Aggresomes resemble sites specialized for virus assembly. J Cell Biol. 153:449–455.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- Hess WR. 1981. African Swine Fever: a reassessment. Adv Vet Sci Comp Med. 25:39-69.
- 99. Hernaez B, Alonso C. 2010. Dynamin- and clathrin-dependent endocytosis in African swine fever virus entry. J Virol. 84:2100–2109.
- 100. Hernaez B, Tarrago T, Giralt E, Escribano JM, Alonso C. 2010. Small peptide inhibitors disrupt a high-affinity interaction between cytoplasmic dynein and a viral cargo protein. J Virol 84:10792–10801.
- 101. Hume D. 2015. The many faces of macrophage activation. Frontiers in Immunology. Frontiers Immunol. 6:370.
- 102. Hurtado C, Granja AG, Bustos MJ, Nogal ML, Gonzalez de Buitrago G, de Yebenes VG, Salas ML, Revilla Y, Carrascosa AL. 2004. The C-type lectin homologue gene (EP153R) of African swine fever virus inhibits apoptosis both in virus infection and in heterologous expression. Virology. 326:160–170.
- 103. Hurtado C, Bustos MJ, Sabina P, Nogal ML, Granja AG, González ME, Gónzalez-Porqué P, Revilla Y, Carrascosa AL. 2008. Antiviral activity of lauryl gallate against animal viruses. Antivir Ther. 13:909–917.
- 104. Italiani P, Boraschi D. 2014. From monocytes to M1/M2 macrophages: phenotypical vs. functional differentiation. Frontiers Immunol. 5:1-11.
- 105. Ivanov V, Efremov EE, Novikov BV, Balyshev VM, Tsibanov SZ, Kalinovsky T, Kolbasov DV, Niedzwiecki A, Rath M. 2011. Vaccination with viral protein-mimicking peptides postpones mortality in domestic pigs infected by African swine fever virus. Mol Med Rep. 4:395-401.
- 106. Jori F, Bastos AD. 2009. Role of wild suids in the epidemiology of African Swine Fever. Ecohealth. 6:296-310.
- 107. Jouvenet, N., Windsor, M., Rietdorf, J., Hawes, P., Monaghan, P., Way, M., Wileman, T., 2006. African swine fever virus induces filopodia-like projections at the plasma membrane. Cellular Microbiology 8, 1803–1811.
- 108. Kapetanovic R, Fairbairn L, Downing A, Beraldi D, Sester DP, Freeman TC, Tuggle CK, Archibald AL, Hume DA. 2013. The impact of breed and tissue compartment on the response of pig macrophages to lipopolysaccharide. BMC Genomics. 14:581.
- 109. King DP, Reid SM, Hutchings GH, Grierson SS, Wilkinson PJ, Dixon LK, Bastos ADS, Drew TW. 2003. Development of a TaqMan PCR assay with internal amplification control for the detection of African swine fever virus. J Virol Met. 107:53-61.
- 110. King K, Chapman D, Argiaguest JM, Fishbourne E, Hutet E, Cariolet R, Hutchings G, Oura CAL, Netherton CL, Moffat K, Taylor G, Le Potier MF, Dixon LK, Takamatsu HH. 2011. Protection of European pigs from

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

virulent African isolates of African swine fever virus by experimental immunisation. Vaccine. 29:4593–4600.

- 111. Kristiansen M, Graversen JH, Jacobsec C, Sonne O, Hoffman HJ, Law SK, Moestrup SK. 2001. Identification of the haemoglobin scavenger receptor. Nature. 409:198-201.
- 112. Kyrova K, Stepanova H, Rychlik I, Polansky O, Leva L, Sekelova Z, Faldyna M, Volf J. 2014. The response of porcine monocyte derived macrophages and dendritic cells to Salmonella Typhimurium and lipopolysaccharide. BMC Vet Res. 10:244.
- 113. Laddomada A, Patta C, Oggiano A, Caccia A, Ruiu A, Cossu P, Firinu A. 1994. Epidemiology of classical swine fever in Sardinia: a serological survey of wild boar and comparison with African swine fever. Veterinary Record. 19:183-187.
- 114. Lanier L. 2005. NK cell recognition. Annu Rev Immunol. 23:225– 274.
- 115. Leitão A, Malur A, Cornelis P, Martins CLV. 1998. Identification of a 25-aminoacid sequence from the major African swine fever virus structural protein VP72 recognised by porcine cytotoxic T lymphocytes using a lipoprotein based expression system. J Virol Met. 75:113–119.
- 116. Leitão A, Cartaxeiro C, Coelho R, Cruz B, Parkhouse RM, Portugal F, Vigário JD, Martins CL. 2001. The non-haemadsorbing African swine fever virus isolate ASFV/NH/P68 provides a model for defining the protective antivirus immune response. J Gen Virol. 82:513–523.
- 117. Legge Regionale n. 34 del 22 dicembre 2014, recante "Disposizioni urgenti per l'eradicazione della peste suina africana".
- 118. Lewis T, Zsak L, Burrage TG, Lu Z, Kutish GF, Neilan JG, Rock DL. 2000. An African swine fever virus ERV1-ALR homologue, 9GL, affects virion maturation and viral growth in macrophages and viral virulence in swine. J Virol. 74:1275–1285.
- 119. Lithgow P, Takamatsu H, Werling D, Dixon LK, Chapman D. 2014. Correlation of cell surface marker expression with African swine fever virus infection. Vet Microbiol. 168:413–419.
- 120. Lokhandwala S, Waghela SD, Bray J, Martin CL, Sangewar N, Charendoff C, Shetti R, Ashley C, Chen CH, Berghman LR, Mwangi D, Dominowski PJ, Foss DL, Rai S, Vora S, Gabbert L, Burrage TG, Brake D, Neilan J, Mwangi W. 2016. Induction of Robust Immune Responses in Swine Using a Cocktail of Adenovirus-Vectored African Swine Fever Virus Antigens. Clin Vacc Immunol. pii: CVI.00395-16.
- 121. Lubisi BA, Bastos AD, Dwarka RM, Vosloo W. 2005. Molecular epidemiology of African swine fever in East Africa. Arch Virol. 150: 2439–2452.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 122. Malmgaard L. 2004. Induction and regulation of IFNs during viral infections. J Interfer Cyto Res. 24:439-454.
- 123. Malmquist WA, Hay D.1960. Hemadsorption and cytopathic effect produced by African swine fever virus in swine bone marrow and buffy coat cultures. Am J Vet Res. 21:104-108
- Malogolovkin A, Yelsukova A, Gallardo C, Tsybanov S, Kolbasov D.
 2012. Molecular characterization of African swine fever virus isolates originating from outbreaks in the Russian Federation between 2007 and 2011. Vet Microbiol. 158:415-419.
- 125. Mannelli A, Sotgia S, Patta C, Sarria A, Madrau P, Sanna L, Firinu A, Laddomada A. 1997. Effect of husbandry methods on seropositivity to African Suine Fever Virus in Sardinian swine herds. Prev Vet Med. 32:235-241.
- 126. Manuale di diagnostica della Peste Suina Africana (Decisione della Commissione del 26 maggio 2003 notificata con il numero C(2003) 1696) (testo rilevante ai fini del SEE (2003/422/CE), GUCE L 143 11/06/2003.
- 127. Martinez-Lopez B, Perez AM, Feliziani F, Rolesu S, Mur L, Sanchez-Vizcaino JM. 2015. Evaluation of the risk factors contributing to the African swine fever occurrence in Sardinia, Italy. Front Microbiol. 6:314.
- 128. Martins CL, Lawman MJ, Scholl T, Mebus CA, Lunney JK. 1993. African swine fever virus specific porcine cytotoxic T cell activity. Arch Virol. 129:211–215.
- 129. Martins CLV, Leitáo AC. 1994. Porcine immune responses to African swine fever virus (ASFV) infection. Vet Imm Immunopath. 43:99–106.
- 130. Martinez FO, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. 2008. Macrophage activation and polarization. Front Biosci. 13:453-461.
- Martinez FO, Helming L, Gordon S. 2009. Alternative activation of macrophages: an immunologic functional perspective. Annu. Rev Immunol. 27:451-483.
- McCullough KC, Schaffner R, Kim Y, Natale V, Summerfield A. 1997. The phenotype of porcine monocytic cells: modulation of surface molecule expression upon monocyte differentiation into macrophages. Vet Imm Immunopath. 58:265-275.
- 133. McCullough KC, Basta S, Knötig S, Gerber H, Schaffner R, Kim YB, Saalmüller A, Summerfield A. 1999. Intermediate stages in monocytemacrophage differentiation modulate phenotype and susceptibility to virus infection. Immunology. 98:203-212.
- 134. McCullough KC, Summerfield A. 2009. The porcine dendritic cell family. Dev Comp Immunol. 33:299-309.
- 135. McDonald KP, Palmer JS, Cronau S, Seppanen E, Olver S, Raffelt NC, Kuns R, Pettit AR, Clouston A, Wainwright B, Branstetter D, Smith J,

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

Paxton RJ, Cerretti DP, Bonham L, Hill GR, Hume DA. 2010. An antibody against the colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor depletes the resident subset of monocytes and tissue- and tumor- associated macrophages but does not inhibit inflammation. Blood. 116:3955-3963.

- 136. McVicar J, Mebus C, Becker H, Belden R, Gibbs E. 1981. Induced African Swine Fever in feral pigs. J Am Vet Med Assoc. 179:441-446.
- 137. Mebus CA. 1988. African swine fever. Adv Virus Res. 35:251–69.
- 138. Modolell M, Corraliza IM, Link F, Soler G, Eichmann K. 1995. Reciprocal regulation of the nitric oxide synthase/arginase balance in mouse bone marrow-derived macrophages by TH1 and TH2 cytokines. Eur Journal Immunol. 25:1101-1104.
- 139. Mosser DM. 2003. The many faces of macrophage activation. J Leukoc Biol:73, 209-212.
- 140. Mosser DM, Edwards JP. 2008. Exploring the full spectrum of macrophage activation. Nat Rev Immunol. 8:958-69.
- Mottola C, Freitas FB, Simões M, Martins C, Leitão A, Ferreira F. 2013. In vitro antiviral activity of fluoroquinolones against African swine fever virus. Vet Microbiol. 165:86–94.
- 142. Muñoz-Moreno R, Cuesta-Geijo MÁ, Martínez-Romero C, Barrado-Gil L, Galindo I, García-Sastre A, Alonso C. 2016. Antiviral Role of IFITM Proteins in African Swine Fever Virus Infection. PLoS One. 11:e0154366.
- 143. Mur L, Igolkin A, Varentsova A, Pershin A, Remyga S, Shevchenko I, Zhilov I, Sánchez-Vizcaíno JM. 2016a. Detection of African Swine Fever Antibodies in Experimental and Field Samples from the Russian Federation: Implications for Control. Transbound Emerg Dis. doi: 10.1111/tbed.12304.
- 144. Mur L, Iscaro C, Cocco M, Jurado C, Rolesu S, De Mia GM, Feliziani F, Pérez-Sánchez R, Oleaga A, Sánchez-Vizcaíno JM. 2016b. Serological Surveillance and Direct Field Searching Reaffirm the Absence of Ornithodoros Erraticus Ticks Role in African Swine Fever Cycle in Sardinia. Transbound Emerg Dis. doi: 10.1111/tbed.12485.
- 145. Neilan JG, Zsak L, Lu Z, Burrage TG, Kutish GF, Rock DL. 2004. Neutralising antibodies against African Swine Fever virus proteins p30, p54, and p72 are not sufficient for antibody-mediated protection. Virology. 319:337-342.
- 146. Netherton CL, Wileman TE. 2013. African swine fever virus organelle rearrangements. Virus Res. 173:76–86.
- 147. Newman K, Riley E. 2007. Whatever turns you on: accessory-celldependent activation of NK cells by pathogens. Nat Rev Immunol. 7:279-291.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 148. Nix RJ, Gallardo C, Hutchings G, Blanco E, Dixon LK. 2006. Molecular epidemiology of African swine fever virus studied by analysis of four variable menome regions. Arch Virol. 151, 2475–2494.
- 149. Nogal ML, Gonzalez de Buitrago G, Rodriguez C, Cubelos B, Carrascosa AL, Salas ML, Revilla Y. 2001. African swine fever virus IAP homologue inhibits caspase activation and promotes cell survival in mammalian cells. J Virol. 75:2535–2543.
- 150. Norley SG, Wardley RC. 1983. Investigation of porcine natural-killer cell activity with reference to African swine-fever virus infection. Immunology. 49:593–597.
- 151. O'Donnell V, Holinka LG, Krug PW, Gladue DP, Carlson J, Sanford B, Alfano M, Kramer E, Lu Z, Arzt J, Reese B, Carrillo C, Risatti GR, Borca MV. 2015. African Swine Fever Virus Georgia 2007 with a Deletion of Virulence-Associated Gene 9GL (B119L), when Administered at Low Doses, Leads to Virus Attenuation in Swine and Induces an Effective Protection against Homologous Challenge. J Virol. 89:8556-66.
- 152. O'Donnell V, Holinka LG, Gladue DP, Sanford B, Krug PW, Lu X, Arzt J, Reese B, Carrillo C, Risatti GR, Borca MV. 2015. African Swine Fever Virus Georgia Isolate Harboring Deletions of MGF360 and MGF505 Genes Is Attenuated in Swine and Confers Protection against Challenge with Virulent Parental Virus. J Virol. 89:6048-56.
- 153. O'Donnell V, Holinka LG, Sanford B, Krug PW, Carlson J, Pacheco JM, Reese B, Risatti GR, Gladue DP, Borca MV. 2016. African swine fever virus Georgia isolate harboring deletions of 9GL and MGF360/505 genes is highly attenuated in swine but does not confer protection against parental virus challenge. Virus Res. 221:8-14.
- 154. Office International des Epizooties (OIE): African swine fever. In Manual of diagnostic tests and Vaccines for terrestrial animals. Volume 2012.
- 155. Office International des Epizooties (OIE). WAHIS Interface, disease and distribution maps. http://web.oie.int.
- 156. Office International des Epizooties (OIE). WAHIS Interface: African Swine Fever – summary of intermediate notifications and follow-ups; 2007-2016 [available at: http://www.oie.int/wahis_2/public/wahid.php/Diseaseinformation/Immsumm ary]
- 157. Ordinanza ministeriale 14-2-1968: norme per la profilassi della peste suina africana.
- 158. Onisk DV, Borca MV, Kutish G, Kramer E, Irusta P, Rock DL. 1994. Passively transferred African swine fever virus antibodies protect swine against lethal infection. Virology. 198:350-354.

'Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 159. Oppmann B., Lesley, R., Blom, B., Timans, J.C., Xu, Y., Hunte, B., Vega, F., Yu, N., Wang, J., Singh, K., Zonin, F., Vaisberg, E., Churakova, T., Liu, M., Gorman, D., Wagner, J., Zurawski, S., Liu, Y., Abrams, J.S., Moore, K.W., Rennick, D., de Waal-Malefyt, R., Hannum, C., Bazan, J.F. and Kastelein, R.A. 2000. Novel p19 protein engages IL-12p40 to form a cytokine, IL-23, with biological activities similar as well as distinct from IL-12. Immunity. 13:715–725.
- 160. Oura CA, Powell PP, Parkhouse RM. 1998. African swine fever: a disease characterized by apoptosis. J Gen Virol. 79:1427-38.
- 161. Oura CA, Denyer MS, Takamatsu H, Parkhouse RM. 2005. In vivo depletion of CD8+ T lymphocytes abrogates protective immunity to African swine fever virus. J Gen Virol. 86:2445-2450.
- 162. Palfrarman RT, Jung S, Cheng G, Weninger W, Luo Y, Dorf Y, Littman DR, Rollins BJ, Zweerink H, Rot A, von Adrian UH. 2001 Inflammatory chemokine transport and presentation in HEV: a remote control mechanism for monocyte recruitment to lymph nodes in inflamed tissues. J Exp Med. 194:1361-1373.
- 163. Parker J, Plowright W. 1968. Plaque formation by African swine fever virus. Nature. 219:524-525.
- Plowright W. 1977. Vector transmission of African swine fever virus. In Hog Cholera}Classical Swine Fever and African Swine Fever, EEC. Publication EUR 5904 EN, pag 575-587. Edited by B. Liess. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities.
- 165. Plowright W, Thompson GR, Neser, JA, Coetzer JAW, Thompson GR, Turstin RC. 1994. African Swine Fever. In: Coetzer JAW, Thompson GR, Tutsin RC (Eds), Infectious Diseases of Livestock with Special Reference to Southern Africa, vol 1. Oxford University Press, Cape Town, pag 567-599.
- Powell PP, Dixon LK, Parkhouse RM.1996. An IkappaB homolog encoded by African swine fever virus provides a novel mechanism for downregulation of proinflammatory cytokine responses in host macrophages. J Virol. 70:8527–8533.
- Ramiro-Ibanez, F., Ortega, A., Brun, A., Escribano, J.M., Alonso, C.,
 1996. Apoptosis: a mechanism of cell killing and lymphoid organ impairment during acute African swine fever virus infection. J Gen Virol. 77:2209–2219.
- 168. Reis AL, Abrams CC, Goatley LC, Nerthon C, Chapman DG, Sanchez-Cordon P, Dixon LK. 2016. Deletion of African swine fever interferon inhibitors from the genome of a virulent isolate reduces virulence in domestic pigs and induces a protective response. Vaccine. in press.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- Revilla Y, Pena L, Vi^{*}nuela E. 1992. Interferon-gamma production by African swine fever virus-specific lymphocytes. Scand J Immunol. 1031:225–230.
- Revilla Y, Callejo M, Rodriguez JM, Culebras E, Nogal ML, Salas ML, Vinuela E, Fresno M. 1998. Inhibition of nuclear factor kappaB activation by a virus-encoded IkappaB-like protein. J Biol Chem. 273:5405– 5411.
- 171. Rivera J, Abrams C, Hernaez B, Alcazar A, Escribano J.M, Dixon L, Alonso C. 2007. The MyD116 African swine fever virus homologue interacts with the catalytic subunit of protein phosphatase 1 and activates its phosphatase activity. J Virol. 81:2923–2929.
- 172. Rodero MP, Poupel L, Loyer P, Hamon P, Licata F, Pessel C, Hume DA, Combadiere C, Boissonnas A. 2015. Immune surveillance of the lung by migrating tissue monocytes. eLife 4:e07847.
- 173. Rodriguez CI, Nogal ML, Carrascosa AL, Salas ML, Fresno M, Revilla Y. 2002. African swine fever virus IAP-like protein induces the activation of nuclear factor kappa B. J Virol. 76:3936–3942.
- Rojo G, Chamorro M, Salas ML, Vi^{*}nuela E, Cuezva JM, Salas J.
 1998. Migration of mitochondria to viral assembly sites in African swine fever virus-infected cells. J Virol. 72:7583–7588.
- 175. Rowlands RJ, Michaud V, Heat L, Hutchings G, Oura C, Vosloo W, Dwarka R, Onashvili T, Albina E, Dikon LK. 2008. African Swine Fever Virus Isolate, Georgia, 2007. Emerg Infect Dis. 14:1870–1874.
- 176. Ruiz-Gonzalvo F, Rodriguez F, Escribano JM. 1996. Functional and immunological properties of the baculovirus-expressed hemagglutinin of African swine fever virus. Virology 218:285–289.
- 177. Salas ML, Kuznar J, Vinuela E. 1981. Polyadenylation, methylation, and capping of the RNA synthesized in vitro by African swine fever virus. Virology. 113:484–491.
- Salas ML, Andrés G. 2013. African swine fever virus morphogenesis. Virus Res. 173:29–41.
- 179. Salguero FJ, Gil S, Revilla Y, Gallardo C, Arias M, Martins C. 2008. Cytokine mRNA expression and pathological findings in pigs inoculated with African swine fever virus (E-70) deleted on A238L. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 124:107–119.
- 180. Sanchez C, Domenech N, Vazquez J, Alonso F, Ezquerra A, Dominguez J. 1999. The porcine 2A10 is homologous to human CD163 and related to macrophage differentiation. J Immunol. 162:5230-5237.
- 181. Sanchez EG, Quintas A, Perez-Nunez D, Nogal M, Barroso S, Carrascosa AL, Revilla Y. 2012. African swine fever virus uses macropinocytosis to enter host cells. PLoS Pathogens. 8:e1002754.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 182. Sánchez EG, Quintas A, Nogal M, Castelló A, Revilla Y. 2013 African swine fever virus controls the host transcription and cellular machinery of protein synthesis. Virus Res. 173:58–75.
- 183. Sánchez-Cordón PJ, Romero-Trevejo JL, Pedrera M, Sánchez-Vizcaíno JM, Bautista MJ, Gómez-Villamandos JC. 2008. Role of hepatic macrophages during the viral haemorrhagic fever induced by African swine fever virus. Histol Histopathol. 23:683–691
- 184. Sánchez-Torres C, Gómez-Puertas P, Gómez-del-Moral M, Alonso F, Escribano JM, Ezquerra A, Domínguez J. 2003. Expression of porcine CD163 on monocytes/macrophages correlates with permissiveness to African swine fever infection. Arch Virol. 148:2307-2323.
- Sanchez-Vizcaino JM, Slauson DO, Ruiz-Gonzalvo F, Valero F.
 1981. Lymphocyte function and cell-mediated immunity in pigs with experimentally induced African swine fever. Am J Vet Res. 42:1335–1341.
- Sánchez-Vizcaíno JM. 2002. Digital course of porcine infectious diseases. ISBN: 84-688-1585-3.
- 187. Sanchez-Vizcaino JM. 2006. African Swine Fever. In: Straw BE, Zimmerman JJ, D'Allaire S, Taylor DJ (eds) Diseases of Swine 9th edition, pag 291-298. Blackwell Publishing, Ames, Iowa.
- 188. Sanford B, Holinka LG, O'Donnell V, Krug PW, Carlson J, Alfano M, Carrillo C, Wu P, Lowe A, Risatti GR, Gladue DP, Borca MV. 2016. Deletion of the thymidine kinase gene induces complete attenuation of the Georgia isolate of African swine fever virus. Virus Res. 213:165-71.
- 189. Sang Y, Rowland RR, Blecha F. 2014. Antiviral regulation in porcine monocytic cells at different activation states. J Virol. 88:11395-11410.
- 190. Sanna G, Dei Giudici S, Bacciu D, Giammarioli M, De Mia GM, Oggiano A. 2016. Improved strategy for molecular characterization of African swine fever viruses from Sardinia, based on analysis of p30, CD2V and I73R/I329L variable regions. Transbound Emerg Dis. doi: 10.1111/tbed.12504.
- 191. Scholl T, Lunney JK, Mebus CA, Duffy E, Martins CL. 1989. Virusspecific cellular blastogenesis and interleukin-2 production in swine after recovery from African swine fever. Am J Vet Res. 50:1781–1786.
- 192. Serbina NV, Jia T, Hohl TM, Parner EG. 2008. Monocyte-mediated defence against microbial pathogens. Annu Rev Immunol. 26:421-452.
- 193. Sica A, Mantovani A. 2012. Macrophage plasticity and polarization: in vivo veritas. J Clin Invest. 122:787–795.
- 194. Sierra MA, Gómez-Villamandos JC, Carrasco L, Fernández A, Mozos E. 1991. In vivo study of the hemadsorption reaction in african swine fever virus infected cells. Vet Pathol. 28:178.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 195. Singleton H, Graham SP, Bodman-Smith K, Frossard JP, Steinbach F. 2016. Establishing porcine monocyte-derived macrophage and dendritic cell systems for studying the interaction with PRRSV-1. Front Microbiol. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00832.
- 196. Stanley ER, Berg KL, Einstein DB, Lee PS, Pixley FJ, Wang Y, Yeung YG. 1997. Biology and action of colony-stimulating factor-1. Mol Reprod Dev. 46, 4-10.
- 197. Stein M, Keshav S, Harris N, Gordon S. 1992. Interleukin 4 potently enhances murine macrophage mannose receptor activity: a marker of alternative immunologic macrophage activation. J Exp Med. 176:287-292.
- 198. Stone SS, Hess WR. 1967. Antibody response to inactivated preparations of African swine fever virus in pigs. Am J Vet Res. 28:475–81.
- 199. Takamatsu HH, Denyer MS, Stirling C, Cox S, Aggarwal N, Dash P, Wileman TE, Barnett PV. 2006. Porcine $\gamma\delta$ T cells: Possible roles on the innate and adaptive immune responses following virus infection. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 112:49–61.
- 200. Takamatsu H, Denyer MS, Lacasta A, Stirling CM, Argilaguet JM, Oura CA, Martins C, Rodríguez F. 2013. Cellular immunity in ASFV responses. Virus Res. 173:110-121.
- 201. Thacker EL, Halbur PG, Paul PS, Thacker BJ. 1998. Detection of intracellular porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus nucleocapsid protein in porcine. J Vet Diagn Invest. 10:308-311.
- 202. Thomson GR. 1985. The epidemiology of ASF: the role of freeliving hosts in Africa. Onderstepoort J Vet Res. 52:201.
- 203. Tortorella D, Gewurz BE, Furman M.H, Schust DJ, Ploegh HL. 2000. Viral subversion of the immune system. Ann Rev Immunol. 18:861–926.
- 204. Trinchieri, G. 2003. Interleukin-12 and the regulation of innate resistance and adaptive immunity. Nat Rev Immunol. 3:133-146.
- 205. Trombetta ES, Mellman I. 2005. Cell biology of antigen processing in vitro and in vivo. Annu Rev Immunol. 23:975–1028.
- 206. Tsai Y, Jeng C, Hsiao S, Chang H, Liu JJ, Chang C, Lin C, Chia M, Pang VF. 2010. Porcine circovirus type 2 (PCV2) induces cell proliferation, fusion, and chemokine expression in swine monocytic cells in vitro. Vet Res. 41:60.
- 207. Vallée I, Tait SW, Powell PP. 2001. African swine fever virus infection of porcine aortic endothelial cells leads to inhibition of inflammatory responses, activation of the thrombotic state, and apoptosis. J Virol. 75:10372-10382.
- 208. Van Furth R., Cohn ZA. 1968. Origin and kinetics of mononuclear phagocytes. J Exp Med. 128:415-435.

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 209. Vincent AL, Thacker BJ, Halbur PG, Rothschild MF, Thacker EL. 2005. In vitro susceptibility of macrophages to porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus varies between genetically diverse lines of pigs. Viral Immunol. 18:506-512.
- 210. Volkman A, Gowans JL. 1965. The origin of macrophages from bone marrow in the rat. Br J Exp Pathol. 46:62-70.
- 211. Wang L, Zhang H, Suo X, Zheng S, Feng W. 2011. Increase of CD163 but not sialoadhesin on cultured peripheral blood monocytes is coordinated with enhanced susceptibility to porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus infection. Vet Imm Immunopath. 141:209-220.
- 212. Wardley RC, Wilkinson P.J. 1980. Lymphocyte responses to African swine fever virus infection. Res Vet Sci. 28:185–189.
- 213. Weber C, Belge KU, von Hundelshausen P, Draude G, Steppich B, Mack M, Frankenberger M, Weber KS, Ziegler-Heitbrock HW. 2000 Differential chemokine receptor expression and function in human monocyte subpopulations. J Leukoc Biol. 67:699-704.
- 214. Whitelaw DM. 1972. Observation on human monocyte kinetics after pulse labelling. Cell Tissue Kinet. 5:311-317.
- 215. Wilkinson PJ. 1984 The persistence of African swine fever in Africa and the Mediterranean. Prev Vet Med. 2:71–82.
- 216. Wozniakowski G, Kozak E, Kowalczyk A, Lyjak M, Pomorska-Mol M, Niemczuk K, Pejsak Z. 2016. Current status of African swine fever virus in a population of wild boar in eastern Poland (2014-2015). Arch Virol. 161: 189-195.
- 217. Zakaryan H, Revilla Y. 2016. African swine fever virus: current state and future perspectives in vaccine and antiviral research. Vet Microbiol. 185:15-19.
- 218. Zanotti C, Razzuoli E, Crooke H, Soule O, Pezzoni G, Ferraris M, Ferrari A, Amadori M. 2015. Differential Biological Activities of Swine Interferon-α Subtypes. Interferon Cytokine Res. 35:990-1002.
- 219. Zhang F, Hopwood P, Abrams CC, Downing A, Murray F, Talbot R, Archibald A, Lowden S, Dixon LK. 2006. Macrophage Transcriptional Responses following In Vitro Infection with a Highly Virulent African Swine Fever Virus Isolate. J Virol. 80:10514–10521.
- 220. Zhang F, Moon A, Childs K, Goodbourn S, Dixon LK. 2010. The African swine fever virus DP71L protein recruits the protein phosphatase 1 catalytic subunit to dephosphorylate eIF2alpha and inhibits CHOP induction but is dispensable for these activities during virus infection. J Virol. 84:10681–10689.
- 221. Ziegler-Heitbrock. 1996. Heterogeneity of human blood monocytes: the CD14+CD16+subpopulation. Immunology today. 17:424-428.

Giulia Franzoni

^{&#}x27;Interaction of monocytes and derived macrophage subsets with African swine fever viruses of diverse virulence' International PhD Course in Life Sciences and Biotechnologies University of Sassari

- 222. Zsak L, Onisk DV, Afonso CL, Rock DL. 1993. Virulent African swine fever virus isolates are neutralized by swine immune serum and by monoclonal antibodies recognizing a 72-kDa viral protein. Virology 196:596-602.
- 223. Zsak L, Lu Z, Kutish GF, Neilan JG, Rock DL. 1996. An African swine fever virus virulence-associated gene NL-S with similarity to the herpes simplex virus ICP34.5 gene. J Virol. 70:8865-71.
- 224. Zsak L, Caler E, Lu Z, Kutish GF, Neilan JG, Rock DL. 1998. A nonessential African swine fever virus gene UK is a significant virulence determinant in domestic swine. J Virol. 72:1028-35.
- 225. Zsak L, Lu Z, Burrage TG, Neilan JG, Kutish GF, Moore DM, Rock DL. 2001. African swine fever virus multigene family 360 and 530 genes are novel macrophage host range determinants. J Virol. 75:3066–3076.